STATEMENT OF ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

April 8, 2019

THE TOCQUEVILLE TRUST

THE TOCQUEVILLE GOLD FUND Institutional Class – (TGLIX)

This Statement of Additional Information ("SAI") relates to the Trust's Prospectus dated April 8, 2019 for The Tocqueville Gold Fund. This Statement of Additional Information is not a prospectus. This Statement of Additional Information is incorporated by reference in its entirety into the Prospectus (the "Prospectus") and should be read in conjunction with the Trust's current Prospectus (dated April 8, 2019 for Institutional Class shares), copies of which may be obtained by writing The Tocqueville Trust, c/o U.S. Bank Global Fund Services, 615 East Michigan Street, Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53202, by calling (800) 697-3863, or by visiting the Fund's website at http://www.tocquevillefunds.com.

The Financial Statements of the Fund has been incorporated by reference to the Trust's Annual Report. The Annual Report is available, without charge, upon request by calling the toll-free number provided above. The material relating to the purchase, redemption and pricing of shares has been incorporated by reference to the Prospectus.



TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
FUND HISTORY	1
INVESTMENT POLICIES AND RISKS	1
INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS	21
DISCLOSURE OF PORTFOLIO HOLDINGS	22
MANAGEMENT OF THE FUND	23
CONTROL PERSONS AND PRINCIPAL HOLDERS OF SECURITIES	29
INVESTMENT ADVISORY AND OTHER SERVICES	30
BROKERAGE ALLOCATION AND OTHER PRACTICES	35
CAPITAL STOCK AND OTHER SECURITIES	37
PURCHASE, REDEMPTION AND PRICING OF SHARES	38
TAX MATTERS	39
UNDERWRITERS	45
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	46
COUNSEL AND INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	46
SHAREHOLDER INQUIRIES	46
TOCQUEVILLE ASSET MANAGEMENT PROXY VOTING PROCEDURES	A-1
PROXY VOTING POLICY GUIDELINES	B-1

FUND HISTORY

The Tocqueville Trust (the "Trust") is a Massachusetts business trust organized on September 17, 1986, currently consisting of five separate funds. This SAI relates to Institutional Class shares of the The Tocqueville Gold Fund (the "Tocqueville Gold Fund"), an open-end management investment company. The Fund is classified as a non-diversified investment company. The Fund's investment objective is long-term capital appreciation which it seeks to achieve by investing in gold, securities of companies located throughout the world that are engaged in mining or processing gold ("gold related securities"), other precious metals and securities of companies located throughout the world that are engaged in mining or processing such other precious metals ("other precious metal securities"). Much of the information contained in this SAI expands on subjects discussed in the Prospectus. Capitalized terms not defined herein are used as defined in the Prospectus. No investment in shares of the Fund should be made without first reading the Fund's Prospectus.

With respect to the Fund, the Trust may offer more than one class of shares. Each share of a series or class represents an equal proportionate interest in that series or class with each other share of that series or class. The Trust, on behalf of the Fund, has adopted a multiple class plan under Rule 18f-3 under the 1940 Act, detailing the attributes of the Fund's share classes. The Fund offers two classes of shares: Institutional Class shares and Investor Class shares. Investor Class shares of the Fund are currently offered in a separate prospectus and SAI.

INVESTMENT POLICIES AND RISKS

The following descriptions supplement the investment policies of the Fund set forth in the Prospectus. The Fund's investments in the following securities and other financial instruments are subject to the investment policies and limitations described in the Prospectus and this SAI.

Government Intervention in Financial Markets

Global economies and financial markets are increasingly interconnected, which increases the possibility that conditions in one country or region may adversely affect companies in a different country or region. In the past, instability in the financial markets has led governments and regulators around the world to take a number of unprecedented actions designed to support certain financial institutions and segments of the financial markets that have experienced extreme volatility, and in some cases a lack of liquidity. Governments, their regulatory agencies, or self-regulatory organizations may take actions that affect the regulation of the instruments in which the Fund invests, or the issuers of such instruments, in ways that are unforeseeable. Legislation or regulation may also change the way in which the Fund itself is regulated. Such legislation or regulation could limit or preclude the Fund's ability to achieve its investment objective.

Governments or their agencies may also acquire distressed assets from financial institutions and acquire ownership interests in those institutions. The implications of government ownership and disposition of these assets are unclear, and such a program may have positive or negative effects on the liquidity, valuation and performance of the Fund's portfolio holdings. Furthermore, volatile financial markets can expose the Fund to greater market and liquidity risk and potential difficulty in valuing portfolio instruments held by the Fund.

The SEC and its staff are reportedly engaged in various initiatives and reviews that seek to improve and modernize the regulatory structure governing investment companies. These efforts appear to be focused on risk identification and controls in various areas, including imbedded leverage through the use of derivatives and other trading practices, cybersecurity, liquidity, enhanced regulatory and public reporting

requirements and the evaluation of systemic risks. Any new rules, guidance or regulatory initiatives resulting from these efforts could increase the Fund's expenses and impact its returns to shareholders or, in the extreme case, impact or limit the Fund's use of various portfolio management strategies or techniques and adversely impact the Fund.

In particular, in October 2016, the SEC adopted a new liquidity risk management rule requiring open-end funds, such as the Fund to establish a liquidity risk management program and enhance disclosures regarding fund liquidity. Certain aspects of the rule went into effect on December 1, 2018, while implementation of other aspects of the rule has been delayed until June 1, 2019. Additionally, the SEC adopted new monthly portfolio holdings reporting requirements that would be applicable to the Fund. The Fund will currently be required to begin reporting this information to the SEC no later than May 30, 2019. The effect these new rules will have on the Fund is not yet known, but may impact the Fund's performance and ability to achieve their investment objectives.

The Trump administration has called for substantial changes to U.S. fiscal and tax policies, including comprehensive corporate and individual tax reform. In addition, the Trump administration has called for significant changes to U.S. trade, healthcare, immigration, foreign, and government regulatory policy. In this regard, there is significant uncertainty with respect to legislation, regulation and government policy at the federal level, as well as the state and local levels. Recent events have created a climate of heightened uncertainty and introduced new and difficult-to-quantify macroeconomic and political risks with potentially far-reaching implications. There has been a corresponding meaningful increase in the uncertainty surrounding interest rates, inflation, foreign exchange rates, trade volumes and fiscal and monetary policy. To the extent the U.S. Congress or Trump administration implements changes to U.S. policy, those changes may impact, among other things, the U.S. and global economy, international trade and relations, unemployment, immigration, corporate taxes, healthcare, the U.S. regulatory environment. inflation and other areas. Some particular areas identified as subject to potential change, amendment or repeal include the Dodd-Frank Act, including the Volcker Rule and various swaps and derivatives regulations, credit risk retention requirements and the authorities of the Federal Reserve, the Financial Stability Oversight Council and the SEC. Although it is impossible to predict the impact, if any, of these changes to the Fund's business, they may adversely affect the Fund's business, financial condition, operating results and cash flows.

In addition, the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (the "Act") makes substantial changes to the Code. Among those changes are a significant permanent reduction in the generally applicable corporate tax rate, changes in the taxation of individuals and other non-corporate taxpayers that generally but not universally reduce their taxes on a temporary basis subject to "sunset" provisions, the elimination or modification of various previously allowed deductions (including substantial limitations on the deductibility of interest and, in the case of individuals, the deduction for personal state and local taxes), certain additional limitations on the deduction of net operating losses, certain preferential rates of taxation on certain dividends and certain business income derived by non-corporate taxpayers in comparison to other ordinary income recognized by such taxpayers, and significant changes to the international tax rules. The effect of these, and the many other changes made in the Act is highly uncertain, both in terms of their direct effect on the taxation of an investment in the Fund's shares and their indirect effect on the value of their assets, Fund's shares or market conditions generally. Furthermore, many of the provisions of the Act will require guidance through the issuance of Treasury regulations in order to assess their effect. There may be a substantial delay before such regulations are promulgated, increasing the uncertainty as to the ultimate effect of the statutory amendments on the Fund. It is also likely that there will be technical corrections legislation proposed with respect to the Act, the effect of which cannot be predicted and may be adverse to the Fund, or Fund shareholders.

Borrowing

The Fund, from time to time, may borrow from banks at prevailing interest rates as a temporary measure for extraordinary or emergency purposes. Any such borrowings will be consistent with the restrictions set out in this registration statement and applicable 1940 Act rules and regulations.

Repurchase Agreements

The Fund may enter into repurchase agreements subject to resale to a bank or dealer at an agreed upon price which reflects a net interest gain for the Fund. Repurchase agreements entail the Fund's purchase of a fund eligible security from a bank or broker-dealer that agrees to repurchase the security at the Fund's cost plus interest within a specified time (normally one day). Repurchase agreements permit an investor to maintain liquidity and earn income over periods of time as short as overnight. The term of such an agreement is generally quite short, possibly overnight or for a few days, although it may extend over a number of months (up to one year) from the date of delivery. The Fund will receive interest from the institution until the time when the repurchase is to occur.

Under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the "1940 Act"), repurchase agreements are considered to be loans by the purchaser collateralized by the underlying securities. The Fund will receive as collateral U.S. "government securities," as such term is defined in the 1940 Act, including securities of U.S. government agencies, or other collateral that the Fund's investment advisor (the "Advisor") deems appropriate, whose market value is equal to at least 100% of the amount invested by the Fund, and the Fund will make payment for such securities only upon the physical delivery or evidence by book entry transfer to the account of its custodian. If the seller institution defaults, the Fund might incur a loss or delay in the realization of proceeds if the value of the collateral securing the repurchase agreement declines and it might incur disposition costs in liquidating the collateral. The Fund attempts to minimize such risks by entering into such transactions only with well-capitalized financial institutions and specifying the required value of the underlying collateral.

Convertible Securities

The Fund may invest in convertible securities which may include corporate notes or preferred stock but are ordinarily long-term debt obligations of the issuer convertible at a stated exchange rate into common stock of the issuer. Convertible securities, until converted, have general characteristics similar to both debt and equity securities. As with all debt securities, the market value of convertible securities tends to decline as interest rates increase and, conversely, to increase as interest rates decline. Convertible securities generally offer lower interest or dividend yields than non-convertible securities of similar quality. However, when the market price of the common stock underlying a convertible security exceeds the conversion price, the price of the convertible security tends to reflect the value of the underlying common stock. As the market price of the underlying common stock declines, the convertible security tends to trade increasingly on a yield basis, and thus may not depreciate to the same extent as the underlying common stock. Convertible securities rank senior to common stocks on an issuer's capital structure and are consequently of higher quality and generally entail less risk than the issuer's common stock.

Hedging Transactions

The Fund may enter into hedging transactions. Hedging is a means of transferring risk which an investor does not desire to assume during an uncertain market environment. The Fund is permitted to enter into the transactions solely (a) to hedge against changes in the market value of portfolio securities or (b) to close out or offset existing positions. The transactions must be appropriate to the reduction of risk; they cannot be for speculation. In particular, the Fund may (i) write covered call options on securities and stock indices; (ii) purchase put and call options on securities and stock indices; (iii) enter into futures contracts, options on futures contracts and stock index futures contracts and options thereon, as described under

"Writing Covered Call Options on Securities and Stock Indices," "Purchasing Put and Call Options on Securities and Stock Indices" and "Futures Contracts" ("Hedging Instruments"), respectively. The Fund can employ new Hedging Instruments and strategies when they are developed, if those investment methods are consistent with the Fund's investment objective and are permissible under applicable regulations governing the Fund.

To the extent the Fund uses Hedging Instruments which do not involve specific portfolio securities, offsetting price changes between the hedging instruments and the securities being hedged will not always be possible, and market value fluctuations of the Fund may not be completely eliminated. When using hedging instruments that do not specifically correlate with securities in the Fund, the Advisor will attempt to create a very closely correlated hedge.

The use of hedging instruments is subject to applicable regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"), the exchanges upon which they are traded and the Commodity Futures Trading Commission ("CFTC"). In addition, the Fund's ability to use Hedging Instruments may be limited by tax considerations.

Hedging strategies can be broadly categorized as "short hedges" and "long hedges." A short hedge is the purchase or sale of a Hedging Instrument intended partially or fully to offset potential declines in the value of one or more investments held in the Fund's investment portfolio. Thus, in a short hedge, a fund takes a position in a Hedging Instrument whose price is expected to move in the opposite direction of the price of the investment being hedged. A long hedge is the purchase or sale of a Hedging Instrument intended partially or fully to offset potential increases in the acquisition cost of one or more investments that the fund intends to acquire. Thus, in a long hedge, the Fund takes a position in a Hedging Instrument whose price is expected to move in the same direction as the price of the prospective investment being hedged.

Hedging Instruments on securities generally are used to hedge against price movements in one or more particular securities positions that the Fund owns or intends to acquire. Hedging Instruments on indices may be used to hedge broad market sectors.

Special Risks of Hedging Strategies. The use of Hedging Instruments involves special considerations and risks, as described below. Risks pertaining to particular Hedging Instruments are described in the sections that follow.

- (1) Successful use of most Hedging Instruments depends upon the Advisor's ability to predict movements of the overall securities and interest rate markets, which requires different skills than predicting changes in the prices of individual securities. While the Advisor is experienced in the use of Hedging Instruments, there can be no assurance that any particular hedging strategy adopted will succeed.
- (2) There might be imperfect correlation, or even no correlation, between price movements of a Hedging Instrument and price movements of the investments being hedged. For example, if the value of a Hedging Instrument used in a short hedge increased by less than the decline in value of the hedged investment, the hedge would not be fully successful. Such a lack of correlation might occur due to factors unrelated to the value of the investments being hedged, such as speculative or other pressures on the markets in which Hedging Instruments are traded. The effectiveness of hedges, using Hedging Instruments on indices, will depend on the degree of correlation between price movements in the index and price movements in the securities being hedged.

To compensate for imperfect correlation, the Fund may purchase or sell Hedging Instruments in a greater dollar amount than the hedged securities or currency if the volatility of the hedged securities or currency is historically greater than the volatility of the Hedging Instruments. Conversely, the Fund may purchase or sell fewer contracts if the volatility of the price of the hedged securities or currency is historically less than that of the Hedging Instruments.

- (3) Hedging strategies, if successful, can reduce risk of loss by wholly or partially offsetting the negative effect of unfavorable price movements in the investments being hedged. However, hedging strategies also can reduce opportunity for gain by offsetting the positive effect of favorable price movements in the hedged investments. For example, if the Fund entered into a short hedge because the Advisor projected a decline in the price of a security in the Fund's investment portfolio, and the price of that security increased instead, the gain from that increase might be wholly or partially offset by a decline in the price of the Hedging Instrument. Moreover, if the price of the Hedging Instrument declines by more than the increase in the price of the security, the Fund could suffer a loss. In either such case, the Fund would have been in a better position had it not hedged at all.
- (4) As described below, the Fund might be required to maintain assets as "cover," maintain segregated accounts or make margin payments when it takes positions in Hedging Instruments involving obligations to third parties. If the Fund was unable to close out its positions in such Hedging Instruments, it might be required to continue to maintain such assets or accounts or make such payments until the position expired or matured. These requirements might impair the Fund's ability to sell a portfolio security or make an investment at a time when it would otherwise be favorable to do so, or require that the Fund sell a portfolio security at a disadvantageous time. The Fund's ability to close out a position in a Hedging Instrument prior to expiration or maturity depends on the existence of a liquid secondary market or, in the absence of such a market, the ability and willingness of the other party to the transaction ("counterparty") to enter into a transaction closing out the position. Therefore, there is no assurance that any hedging position can be closed out at a time and price that is favorable to the Fund.

Cover for Hedging Strategies. Some Hedging Instruments expose the Fund to an obligation to another party. The Fund will not enter into any such transactions unless it owns either (1) an offsetting ("covered") position in securities, options, futures contracts or forward contracts or (2) cash and other liquid assets with a value, marked-to-market daily, sufficient at all times to cover its potential obligations to the extent not covered as provided in (1) above. The Fund will comply with SEC guidelines regarding cover for instruments and will, if the guidelines so require, set aside cash or other liquid assets in an account with the Fund's custodian, in the prescribed amount.

Assets used as cover or otherwise held in an account cannot be sold while the position in the corresponding Hedging Instrument is open, unless they are replaced with other appropriate assets. As a result, the commitment of a large portion of the Fund's assets to cover in segregated accounts could impede its ability to meet redemption requests or other current obligations.

Writing Covered Call Options on Securities and Stock Indices

The Fund may write covered call options on optionable securities or stock indices of the types in which it is permitted to invest from time to time as the Advisor determines is appropriate in seeking to attain their objective. A call option written by the Fund gives the holder the right to buy the underlying securities or index from the Fund at a stated exercise price. Options on stock indices are settled in cash.

The Fund may write only covered call options, which means that, so long as the Fund is obligated as the writer of a call option, it will own the underlying securities subject to the option (or comparable securities or cash satisfying the cover requirements of securities exchanges).

The Fund will receive a premium for writing a covered call option, which increases the return of the Fund in the event the option expires unexercised or is closed out at a profit. The amount of the premium will reflect, among other things, the relationship of the market price of the underlying security or index to the exercise price of the option, the term of the option and the volatility of the market price of the underlying security or index. By writing a covered call option, the Fund limits its opportunity to profit from any increase in the market value of the underlying security or index above the exercise price of the option.

The Fund may terminate an option it has written prior to the option's expiration by entering into a closing purchase transaction in which an option is purchased having the same terms as the option written. The Fund will realize a profit or loss from such transaction if the cost of such transaction is less or more than the premium received from the writing of the option. Because increases in the market price of a call option will generally reflect increases in the market price of the underlying security or index, any loss resulting from the repurchase of a call option is likely to be offset in whole or in part by unrealized appreciation of the underlying security (or securities) owned by the Fund.

Purchasing Put and Call Options on Securities and Stock Indices

The Fund may purchase put options on securities and stock indices to protect its portfolio holdings in an underlying stock index or security against a decline in market value. Such hedge protection is provided during the life of the put option since the Fund, as holder of the put option, is able to sell the underlying security or index at the put exercise price regardless of any decline in the underlying market price of the security or index. In order for a put option to be profitable, the market price of the underlying security or index must decline sufficiently below the exercise price to cover the premium and transaction costs. By using put options in this manner, the Fund will reduce any profit it might otherwise have realized in its underlying security or index by the premium paid for the put option and by transaction costs, but it will retain the ability to benefit from future increases in market value.

The Fund also may purchase call options to hedge against an increase in prices of stock indices or securities that it ultimately wants to buy. Such hedge protection is provided during the life of the call option since the Fund, as holder of the call option, is able to buy the underlying security or index at the exercise price regardless of any increase in the underlying market price of the security or index. In order for a call option to be profitable, the market price of the underlying security or index must rise sufficiently above the exercise price to cover the premium and transaction costs. By using call options in this manner, the Fund will reduce any profit it might have realized had it bought the underlying security or index at the time it purchased the call option by the premium paid for the call option and by transaction costs, but it limits the loss it will suffer if the security or index declines in value to such premium and transaction costs.

The Fund also may purchase puts and calls on gold and other precious metals that are traded on a securities or commodities exchange or quoted by major recognized dealers in such options for the purpose of protecting against declines in the dollar value of gold and other precious metals and against increases in the dollar cost of gold and other precious metals to be acquired.

Risk Factors in Options Transactions

In considering the use of options, particular note should be taken of the following:

(1) The value of an option position will reflect, among other things, the current market price of the underlying security, index or futures contract, the time remaining until expiration, the relationship of the exercise price to the market price, the historical price volatility of the underlying instrument and general market conditions. For this reason, the successful use of options depends upon the Advisor's ability to forecast the direction of price fluctuations in the underlying instrument.

- (2) At any given time, the exercise price of an option may be below, equal to or above the current market value of the underlying instrument. Purchased options that expire unexercised have no value. Unless an option purchased by the Fund is exercised or unless a closing transaction is effected with respect to that position, a loss will be realized in the amount of the premium paid.
- (3) A position in an exchange-listed option may be closed out only on an exchange that provides a secondary market for identical options. Most exchange-listed options relate to futures contracts, stocks and currencies. The ability to establish and close out positions on the exchanges is subject to the maintenance of a liquid secondary market. Although the Fund intends to purchase or write only those options for which there appears to be an active secondary market, there is no assurance that a liquid secondary market will exist for any particular option at any specific time. In such event, it may not be possible to effect closing transactions with respect to certain options, with the result that the Fund would have to exercise those options that it has purchased in order to realize any profit.

Unlike exchange-traded options, which are standardized with respect to the underlying instrument, expiration date, contract size and strike price, the terms of OTC options (options not traded on exchanges) generally are established through negotiation with the other party to the option contract. While this type of arrangement allows the Fund greater flexibility to tailor the option to its needs, OTC options generally involve greater risk than exchange-traded options, which are guaranteed by the clearing organization of the exchanges where they are traded. Since closing transactions may be effected with respect to options traded in the OTC markets (currently the primary markets of options on debt securities) only by negotiating directly with the other party to the option contract, or in a secondary market for the option if such market exists, there can be no assurance that the Fund will in fact be able to close out an OTC option position at a favorable price prior to expiration. In the event of insolvency of the counterparty, the Fund might be unable to close out an OTC option position at any time prior to its expiration.

With respect to options written by the Fund, the inability to enter into a closing transaction may result in material losses to it. For example, because the Fund may maintain a covered position with respect to any call option it writes on a security, it may not sell the underlying security during the period it is obligated under such option. This requirement may impair the Fund's ability to sell a portfolio security or make an investment at a time when such a sale or investment might be advantageous.

- (4) Activities in the options market may result in a higher portfolio turnover rate and additional brokerage costs; however, the Fund also may save on commissions by using options as a hedge rather than buying or selling individual securities in anticipation of market movements.
- (5) The risks of investment in options on indices may be greater than options on securities. Because index options are settled in cash, when the Fund writes a call on an index it cannot provide in advance for its potential settlement obligations by acquiring and holding the underlying securities. The Fund can offset some of the risk of writing a call index option by holding a diversified portfolio of securities similar to those on which the underlying index is based. However, the Fund cannot, as a practical matter, acquire and hold an investment portfolio containing exactly the same securities as underlie the index and, as a result, bears a risk that the value of the securities held will vary from the value of the index.

Even if the Fund could assemble an investment portfolio that exactly reproduced the composition of the underlying index, it still would not be fully covered from a risk standpoint because of the "timing risk" inherent in writing index options. When an index option is exercised, the amount of cash that the holder is entitled to receive is determined by the difference between the exercise price and the closing index level on the date when the option is exercised. As with other kinds of options, the Fund as the call writer will not learn that it has been assigned until the next business day at the earliest. The time lag between exercise and notice of assignment poses no risk for the writer of a covered call on a specific underlying

security, such as common stock, because there the writer's obligation is to deliver the underlying security, not to pay its value as of a fixed time in the past. So long as the writer already owns the underlying security, it can satisfy its settlement obligations by simply delivering it, and the risk that its value may have declined since the exercise date is borne by the exercising holder. In contrast, even if the writer of an index call holds securities that exactly match the composition of the underlying index, it will not be able to satisfy its assignment obligations by delivering those securities against payment of the exercise price. Instead, it will be required to pay cash in an amount based on the closing index value on the exercise date. By the time it learns that it has been assigned, the index may have declined, with a corresponding decline in the value of its investment portfolio. This "timing risk" is an inherent limitation on the ability of index call writers to cover their risk exposure by holding securities positions.

If the Fund has purchased an index option and exercises it before the closing index value for that day is available, it runs the risk that the level of the underlying index subsequently may change. If such a change causes the exercised option to fall out-of-the-money, the Fund will be required to pay the difference between the closing index value and the exercise price of the option (times the applicable multiplier) to the assigned writer.

Futures Contracts

The Fund may enter into futures contracts, options on futures contracts and stock index futures contracts and options thereon for the purposes of remaining fully invested and reducing transaction costs or for hedging purposes as previously discussed. Futures contracts provide for the future sale by one party and purchase by another party of a specified amount of a specific security, class of securities, currency or an index at a specified future time and at a specified price. A stock index futures contract is a bilateral agreement pursuant to which two parties agree to take or make delivery of an amount of cash equal to a specified dollar amount times the difference between the stock index value at the close of trading of the contracts and the price at which the futures contract is originally struck. Futures contracts which are standardized as to maturity date and underlying financial instrument are traded on national futures exchanges. Futures exchanges and trading are regulated under the Commodity Exchange Act by the CFTC, a U.S. Government agency.

Although futures contracts by their terms call for actual delivery and acceptance of the underlying securities, in most cases the contracts are closed out before the settlement date without the making or taking of delivery. Closing out an open futures position is done by taking an opposite position (buying a contract which has previously been "sold" or "selling" a contract previously purchased) in an identical contract to terminate the position. A futures contract on a securities index is an agreement obligating either party to pay, and entitling the other party to receive, while the contract is outstanding, cash payments based on the level of a specified securities index. The acquisition of put and call options on futures contracts will, respectively, give the Fund the right (but not the obligation), for a specified price, to sell or to purchase the underlying futures contract, upon exercise of the option, at any time during the option period. Brokerage commissions are incurred when a futures contract is bought or sold.

Futures traders are required to make a good faith margin deposit in cash or government securities with a broker or custodian to initiate and maintain open positions in futures contracts. A margin deposit is intended to assure completion of the contract (delivery or acceptance of the underlying security) if it is not terminated prior to the specified delivery date. Minimal initial margin requirements are established by the futures exchange and may be changed. Brokers may establish deposit requirements which are higher than the exchange minimums. Initial margin deposits on futures contracts are customarily set at levels much lower than the prices at which the underlying securities are purchased and sold, typically ranging upward from less than 5% of the value of the contract being traded.

After a futures contract position is opened, the value of the contract is marked-to-market daily. If the futures contract price changes to the extent that the margin on deposit does not satisfy margin requirements, payment of additional "variation" margin will be required. Conversely, change in the contract value may reduce the required margin, resulting in a repayment of excess margin to the contract holder. Variation margin payments are made to and from the futures broker for as long as the contract remains open. The Fund expects to earn interest income on its margin deposits.

In addition to the margin restrictions discussed above, transactions in futures contracts may involve the segregation of funds pursuant to requirements imposed by the CFTC. Under those requirements, where the Fund has a long position in a futures contract, it may be required to establish a segregated account (not with a futures commission merchant or broker, except as may be permitted under CFTC rules) containing cash or certain liquid assets equal to the purchase price of the contract (less any margin on deposit). For a short position in futures or forward contracts held by the Fund, those requirements may mandate the establishment of a segregated account (not with a futures commission merchant or broker, except as may be permitted under CFTC rules) with cash or certain liquid assets that, when added to the amounts deposited as margin, equal the market value of the instruments underlying the futures contracts (but are not less than the price at which the short positions were established). However, segregation of assets is not required if the Fund covers a long position. For example, instead of segregating assets, the Fund, when holding a long position in a futures contract, could purchase a put option on the same futures contract with a strike price as high as or higher than the price of the contract held by the Fund. In addition, where the Fund takes short positions, or engages in sales of call options, it need not segregate assets if it covers these positions. For example, where the Fund holds a short position in a futures contract, it may cover by owning the instruments underlying the contract. The Fund may also cover such a position by holding a call option permitting it to purchase the same futures contract at a price no higher than the price at which the short position was established. Where the Fund sells a call option on a futures contract, it may cover either by entering into a long position in the same contract at a price no higher than the strike price of the call option or by owning the instruments underlying the futures contract. The Fund could also cover this position by holding a separate call option permitting it to purchase the same futures contract at a price no higher than the strike price of the call option sold by the Fund.

When interest rates are expected to rise or market values of portfolio securities are expected to fall, the Fund can seek through the sale of futures contracts to offset a decline in the value of its portfolio securities. When interest rates are expected to fall or market values are expected to rise, the Fund, through the purchase of such contracts, can attempt to secure better rates or prices for the Fund than might later be available in the market when it effects anticipated purchases.

The Fund will only sell futures contracts to protect securities and currencies it owns against price declines or purchase contracts to protect against an increase in the price of securities it intends to purchase.

The Fund's ability to effectively utilize futures trading depends on several factors. First, it is possible that there will not be a perfect price correlation between the futures contracts and their underlying stock index. Second, it is possible that a lack of liquidity for futures contracts could exist in the secondary market, resulting in an inability to close a futures position prior to its maturity date. Third, the purchase of a futures contract involves the risk that the Fund could lose more than the original margin deposit required to initiate a futures transaction.

Risk Factors in Futures Transactions

Positions in futures contracts may be closed out only on an exchange which provides a secondary market for such futures. However, there can be no assurance that a liquid secondary market will exist for any particular futures contract at any specific time. Thus, it may not be possible to close a futures position.

In the event of adverse price movements, the Fund would continue to be required to make daily cash payments to maintain the required margin. In such situations, if the Fund has insufficient cash, it may have to sell portfolio securities to meet daily margin requirements at a time when it may be disadvantageous to do so. In addition, the Fund may be required to make delivery of the instruments underlying futures contracts it holds. The inability to close options and futures positions also could have an adverse impact on the ability to effectively hedge them. The Fund will minimize the risk that it will be unable to close out a futures contract by only entering into futures contracts which are traded on national futures exchanges and for which there appears to be a liquid secondary market.

The risk of loss in trading futures contracts in some strategies can be substantial, due both to the low margin deposits required, and the extremely high degree of leverage involved in futures pricing. Because the deposit requirements in the futures markets are less onerous than margin requirements in the securities market, there may be increased participation by speculators in the futures market which also may cause temporary price distortions. A relatively small price movement in a futures contract may result in immediate and substantial loss (as well as gain) to the investor. For example, if at the time of purchase, 10% of the value of the futures contract is deposited as margin, a subsequent 10% decrease in the value of the futures contract would result in a total loss of the margin deposit, before any deduction for the transaction costs, if the account were then closed out. A 15% decrease would result in a loss equal to 150% of the original margin deposit if the contract were closed out. Thus, a purchase or sale of a futures contract may result in losses in excess of the amount invested in the contract. However, because the futures strategies engaged in by the Fund are only for hedging purposes, the Advisor does not believe that the Fund is subject to the risks of loss frequently associated with futures transactions. The Fund would presumably have sustained comparable losses if, instead of the futures contract, it had invested in the underlying financial instrument and sold it after the decline.

Utilization of futures transactions by the Fund does involve the risk of imperfect or no correlation where the securities underlying the futures contract have different maturities than the portfolio securities being hedged. It is also possible that the Fund could both lose money on futures contracts and also experience a decline in value of its portfolio securities. There is also the risk of loss by the Fund of margin deposits in the event of bankruptcy of a broker with whom the Fund has an open position in a futures contract or related option.

Forward Foreign Currency Transactions

The Fund may invest in forward foreign currency exchange contracts ("forward contract"). Forward contracts involve an obligation to purchase or sell a specific currency at a future date, which may be any fixed number of days from the date of the contract agreed upon by the parties, at a price set at the time of the contract. Forward foreign currency exchange contracts generally are established in the interbank market directly between currency traders (usually large commercial banks or other financial institutions) on behalf of their customers. Certain types of forward foreign currency exchange contracts are now regulated as swaps by the CFTC and, although they may still be established in the interbank market by currency traders on behalf of their customers, such instruments now must be executed in accordance with applicable federal regulations. The regulation of such forward foreign currency exchange contracts as swaps is a recent development and there can be no assurance that the additional regulation of these types of derivatives will not have an adverse effect on the Fund that utilizes these instruments. A forward contract generally has no margin deposit requirement, and no commissions are charged at any stage for trades.

The Fund may enter into forward contracts for a variety of purposes in connection with the management of the foreign securities portion of its portfolio. The Fund's use of such contracts will include, but not be limited to, the following situations:

First, when the Fund enters into a contract for the purchase or sale of a security denominated in or exposed to a foreign currency, it may desire to "lock in" the U.S. dollar price of the security. By entering into a forward contract for the purchase or sale, for a fixed amount of dollars, of the amount of foreign currency involved in the underlying security transactions, the Fund will be able to protect itself against a possible loss resulting from an adverse change in the relationship between the U.S. dollar and the subject foreign currency during the period between the date the security is purchased or sold and the date on which payment is made or received.

Second, when the Advisor believes that one currency may experience a substantial movement against another currency, including the U.S. dollar, it may enter into a forward contract to sell or buy the amount of the former foreign currency, approximating the value of some or all of the Fund's portfolio securities denominated in or exposed to such foreign currency. Alternatively, where appropriate, the Fund may hedge all or part of its foreign currency exposure through the use of a basket of currencies, multinational currency units or a proxy currency where such currency or currencies act as an effective proxy for other currencies. In such a case, the Fund may enter into a forward contract where the amount of the foreign currency to be sold exceeds the value of the securities denominated in or exposed to such currency. The use of this basket hedging technique may be more efficient and economical than entering into separate forward contracts for each currency held in the Fund.

The precise matching of the forward contract amounts and the value of the securities involved will not generally be possible since the future value of such securities in foreign currencies will change as a consequence of market movements in the value of those securities between the date the forward contract is entered into and the date it matures. The projection of short-term currency market movement is extremely difficult, and the successful execution of a short-term hedging strategy is highly uncertain. Under normal circumstances, consideration of the prospect for currency parities will be incorporated into the diversification strategies. However, the Advisor to the Fund believes that it is important to have the flexibility to enter into such forward contracts when it determines that the best interests of the Fund will be served.

The Fund may enter into forward contracts for any other purpose consistent with the Fund's investment objective and program. However, the Fund will not enter into a forward contract, or maintain exposure to any such contract(s), if the amount of foreign currency required to be delivered thereunder would exceed the Fund's holdings of liquid securities and currency available for cover of the forward contract(s). In determining the amount to be delivered under a contract, the Fund may net offsetting positions.

At the maturity of a forward contract, the Fund may sell the portfolio security and make delivery of the foreign currency, or it may retain the security and either extend the maturity of the forward contract (by "rolling" that contract forward) or may initiate a new forward contract. If the Fund retains the portfolio security and engages in an offsetting transaction, the Fund will incur a gain or a loss (as described below) to the extent that there has been movement in forward contract prices. If the Fund engages in an offsetting transaction, it may subsequently enter into a new forward contract to sell the foreign currency.

Should forward prices decline during the period between the Fund's entering into a forward contract for the sale of a foreign currency and the date it enters into an offsetting contract for the purchase of the foreign currency, the Fund will realize a gain to the extent the price of the currency it has agreed to sell exceeds the price of the currency it has agreed to purchase. Should forward prices increase, the Fund will suffer a loss to the extent the price of the currency it has agreed to purchase exceeds the price of the currency it has agreed to sell.

Although the Fund values its assets daily in terms of U.S. dollars, they do not intend to convert its holdings of foreign currencies into U.S. dollars on a daily basis. The Fund will convert foreign currencies to U.S. dollars and vice versa from time to time, and investors should be aware of the costs of currency conversion. Although foreign exchange dealers do not charge a fee for conversion, they do realize a profit based on the difference ("spread") between the prices at which they are buying and selling various currencies. Thus, a dealer may offer to sell a foreign currency to the Fund at one rate, while offering a lesser rate of exchange should the Fund desire to resell that currency to the dealer.

Exclusion from Definition of Commodity Pool Operator

Pursuant to amendments by the CFTC to Rule 4.5 under the Commodity Exchange Act ("CEA"), the Trust has filed a notice of exemption from registration as a "commodity pool operator" with respect to the Fund. The Fund and the Trust are therefore not subject to registration or regulation as a pool operator under the CEA. In order to claim the Rule 4.5 exemption, the Fund is limited in its ability to invest in commodity futures, options, certain currency transactions, swaps (including securities futures, broad-based stock index futures and financial futures contracts). As a result, in the future, the Fund will be more limited in its ability to use these instruments than in the past and these limitations may have a negative impact on the ability of the Advisor to manage the Fund, and on the Fund's performance.

Warrants

The Fund may invest in warrants (issued by U.S. and foreign issuers) which entitle the holder to buy equity securities at a specific price for a specific period of time. Warrants may be considered more speculative than certain other types of investments in that they do not entitle a holder to dividends or voting rights with respect to the securities which may be purchased nor do they represent any rights in the assets of the issuing company. Moreover, the value of a warrant does not necessarily change with the value of the underlying securities. Also, a warrant ceases to have value if it is not exercised prior to the expiration date. Warrants issued by foreign issuers may also be subject to the general risk associated with an investment in a foreign issuer, as set forth under "Risks Associated With Foreign Investments."

Illiquid or Restricted Securities

The Fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in illiquid securities. Illiquid securities are securities that are not readily marketable or cannot be disposed of promptly within seven days and in the usual course of business without taking a materially reduced price. Illiquid securities may trade at a discount from comparable, more liquid investments. Investment of the Fund's assets in illiquid securities may restrict the ability of the Fund to dispose of its investments in a timely fashion and for a fair price as well as its ability to take advantage of market opportunities. The risks associated with illiquidity will be particularly acute where the Fund's operations require cash, such as when the Fund redeems shares or pays dividends, and could result in the Fund borrowing to meet short term cash requirements or incurring capital losses on the sale of illiquid investments.

The Fund may invest in securities that are not registered ("restricted securities") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "1933 Act"). Restricted securities may be sold in private placement transactions between issuers and their purchasers and may be neither listed on an exchange nor traded in other established markets. In many cases, privately placed securities may not be freely transferable under the laws of the applicable jurisdiction or due to contractual restrictions on resale. As a result of the absence of a public trading market, privately placed securities may be less liquid and more difficult to value than publicly traded securities. To the extent that privately placed securities may be resold in privately negotiated transactions, the prices realized from the sales, due to illiquidity, could be less than those originally paid by the Fund or less than their fair market value. In addition, issuers whose securities are not

publicly traded may not be subject to the disclosure and other investor protection requirements that may be applicable if their securities were publicly traded. If any privately placed securities held by the Fund are required to be registered under the securities laws of one or more jurisdictions before being resold, the Fund may be required to bear the expenses of registration. Certain of the Fund's investments in private placements may consist of direct investments and may include investments in smaller, less seasoned issuers, which may involve greater risks. These issuers may have limited product lines, markets or financial resources, or they may be dependent on a limited management group. In making investments in such securities, the Fund may obtain access to material nonpublic information, which may restrict the Fund's ability to conduct portfolio transactions in such securities.

Although securities which may be resold only to "qualified institutional buyers" in accordance with the provisions of Rule 144A under the 1933 Act are technically considered "restricted securities," the Fund may each purchase Rule 144A securities without regard to the limitation on investments in illiquid securities described above, provided that a determination is made that such securities have a readily available trading market. The Fund may also purchase certain commercial paper issued in reliance on the exemption from regulations in Section 4(a)(2) of the 1933 Act ("4(a)(2) Paper"). The Advisor will determine the liquidity of Rule 144A securities and 4(a)(2) Paper under the supervision of the Board of Trustees (the "Trustees"). The liquidity of Rule 144A securities and 4(a)(2) Paper will be monitored by the Advisor, and if as a result of changed conditions, it is determined that a Rule 144A security or 4(a)(2) Paper is no longer liquid, the Fund's holdings of illiquid securities will be reviewed to determine what, if any, action is required to assure that the Fund does not exceed its applicable percentage limitation for investments in illiquid securities.

Limited Partnerships

The Fund may invest up to 5% of its net assets in limited partnerships. A limited partnership interest entitles the Fund to participate in the investment return of the partnership's assets as defined by the agreement among the partners. As a limited partner, the Fund generally is not permitted to participate in the management of the partnership. However, unlike a general partner whose liability is not limited, a limited partner's liability is generally limited to the amount of its commitment to the partnership.

Master Limited Partnerships

The Fund may invest up to 5% of its net assets in equity securities of master limited partnerships ("MLPs"), and their affiliates. An MLP generally has two classes of partners, the general partner and the limited partners. The general partner normally controls the MLP through an equity interest plus units that are subordinated to the common (publicly traded) units for an initial period and then only converting to common if certain financial tests are met. As a motivation for the general partner to successfully manage the MLP and increase cash flows, the terms of most MLPs typically provide that the general partner receives a larger portion of the net income as distributions reach higher target levels. As cash flow grows, the general partner receives a greater interest in the incremental income compared to the interest of limited partners. The general partner's incentive compensation typically increases to up to 50% of incremental income. Nevertheless, the aggregate amount distributed to limited partners will increase as MLP distributions reach higher target levels. Given this incentive structure, the general partner has an incentive to streamline operations and undertake acquisitions and growth projects in order to increase distributions to all partners.

MLP common units represent an equity ownership interest in a partnership, providing limited voting rights and entitling the holder to a share of the company's success through distributions and/or capital appreciation. Unlike shareholders of a corporation, common unit holders do not elect directors annually and generally have the right to vote only on certain significant events, such as mergers, a sale of substantially all of the assets, removal of the general partner or material amendments to the partnership agreement. MLPs are required by their partnership agreements to distribute a large percentage of their current operating earnings. Common unit holders generally have first right to a minimum quarterly

distribution prior to distributions to the convertible subordinated unit holders or the general partner (including incentive distributions). Common unit holders typically have arrearage rights if the minimum quarterly distribution is not met. In the event of liquidation, MLP common unit holders have first right to the partnership's remaining assets after bondholders, other debt holders, and preferred unit holders have been paid in full. MLP common units trade on a national securities exchange or over-the-counter. Some limited liability companies ("LLCs") may be treated as MLPs for federal income tax purposes. Similar to MLPs, LLCs typically do not pay federal income tax at the entity level and are required by their operating agreements to distribute a large percentage of their current operating earnings. In contrast to MLPs, LLCs have no general partner and there are no incentives that entitle management or other unit holders to increased percentages of cash distributions as distributions reach higher target levels. In addition, LLC common unit holders typically have voting rights with respect to the LLC, whereas MLP common units have limited voting rights. MLP common units and other equity securities can be affected by macroeconomic and other factors affecting the stock market in general, expectations of interest rates, investor sentiment towards MLPs or a MLP's business sector, changes in a particular issuer's financial condition, or unfavorable or unanticipated poor performance of a particular issuer (in the case of MLPs, generally measured in terms of distributable cash flow). Prices of common units of individual MLPs and other equity securities can also be affected by fundamentals unique to the partnership or company, including earnings power and coverage ratios.

MLPs, entities that sell assets to the MLP, and institutional investors, and may be purchased in direct placements from such persons. The purpose of the convertible subordinated units is to increase the likelihood that during the subordination period there will be available cash to be distributed to common unit holders. Convertible subordinated units generally are not entitled to distributions until holders of common units have received specified minimum quarterly distributions, plus any arrearages, and may receive less in distributions upon liquidation. Convertible subordinated unit holders generally are entitled to a minimum quarterly distribution prior to the payment of incentive distributions to the general partner, but are not entitled to arrearage rights. Therefore, they generally entail greater risk than MLP common units. They are generally convertible automatically into the senior common units of the same issuer at a one-to-one ratio upon the passage of time or the satisfaction of certain financial tests. These units do not trade on a national exchange or over-the-counter, and there is no active market for convertible subordinated units. The value of a convertible security is a function of its worth if converted into the underlying common units.

Convertible subordinated units generally have similar voting rights to MLP common units. Because convertible subordinated units generally convert to common units on a one-to-one ratio, the price that the Fund could be expected to pay upon purchase or to realize upon resale is generally tied to the common unit price less a discount. The size of the discount varies depending on a variety of factors including the likelihood of conversion, and the length of time remaining to conversion, and the size of the block purchased.

MLP I-Shares represent an indirect investment in MLP I-units. I-units are equity securities issued to affiliates of MLPs, typically a limited liability company, that own an interest in and manage the MLP. The issuer has management rights but is not entitled to incentive distributions. The I-Share issuer's assets consist exclusively of MLP I-units. Distributions by MLPs to I-unit holders are made in the form of additional I-units, generally equal in amount to the cash received by common unit holders of MLPs. Distributions to I-Shareholders are made in the form of additional I-Shares, generally equal in amount to the I-units received by the I-Share issuer. The issuer of the I-Share is taxed as a corporation for federal income tax purposes; however, the MLP does not allocate income or loss to the I-Share issuer. Accordingly, investors receive a Form 1099, are not allocated their proportionate share of income of the MLPs and are not subject to state income tax filing obligations. The price of I-Shares and their volatility tend to be correlated to the price of common units, although the price correlation is not precise.

Temporary Investments

The Fund does not intend to engage in short-term trading on an ongoing basis. Current income is not an objective of the Fund, and any current income derived from the Fund's portfolio will be incidental. For temporary defensive purposes, when deemed necessary by the Advisor, the Fund may invest up to 100% of its assets in U.S. Government obligations or "high-quality" debt obligations of companies incorporated and having principal business activities in the United States. When the Fund's assets are so invested, they are not invested so as to meet the Fund's investment objective. High-quality short-term obligations are those obligations which, at the time of purchase,(1) possess a rating in one of the two highest ratings categories from at least one nationally recognized statistical ratings organization ("NRSRO") (for example, commercial paper rated "A-1" or "A-2" by Standard & Poor's Rating Services, a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc. ("S&P") or "P-1" or "P-2" by Moody's Investors Service ("Moody's")) or (2) are unrated by an NRSRO but are determined by the Advisor to present minimal credit risks and to be of comparable quality to rated instruments eligible for purchase by the Fund under guidelines adopted by the Trustees.

Investments in Debt Securities

With respect to investment by the Fund in debt securities, there is no requirement that all such securities be rated by a recognized rating agency. However, it is the policy of the Fund that investments in debt securities, whether rated or unrated, will be made only if they are, in the opinion of the Advisor, of equivalent quality to "investment grade" securities. "Investment grade" securities are those rated within the four highest quality grades as determined by Moody's or S&P. Securities rated Aaa by Moody's and AAA by S&P are judged to be of the best quality and carry the smallest degree of risk. Securities rated Baa by Moody's and BBB by S&P lack high quality investment characteristics and, in fact, have speculative characteristics as well. Debt securities are interest-rate sensitive; therefore their value will tend to decrease when interest rates rise and increase when interest rates fall. Such increase or decrease in value of longer-term debt instruments as a result of interest rate movement will be larger than the increase or decrease in value of shorter-term debt instruments.

U.S. Government Securities

The Fund may invest in some or all of the following U.S. government securities:

- U.S. Treasury Bills Direct obligations of the U.S. Treasury that are issued in maturities of one year or less. No interest is paid on Treasury bills; instead, they are issued at a discount and repaid at full face value when they mature. They are backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. Government.
- U.S. Treasury Notes and Bonds Direct obligations of the U.S. Treasury issued in maturities that vary between one and thirty years, with interest normally payable every six months. These obligations are backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. Government.
- Treasury Inflation-Protected Securities ("TIPS") Fixed-income securities whose principal value is periodically adjusted according to the rate of inflation. The interest rate on TIPS is fixed at issuance, but over the life of the bond this interest may be paid on an increasing or decreasing principal value that has been adjusted for inflation. Although repayment of the original bond principal upon maturity is guaranteed, the market value of TIPS is not guaranteed, and will fluctuate.
- "Ginnie Maes" Debt securities issued by a mortgage banker or other mortgagee which represent an interest in a pool of mortgages insured by the Federal Housing Administration or the Rural Housing Service or guaranteed by the Veterans Administration. GNMA guarantees

the timely payment of principal and interest when such payments are due, whether or not these amounts are collected by the issuer of these certificates on the underlying mortgages. It is generally understood that a guarantee by GNMA is backed by the full faith and credit of the United States. Mortgages included in single family or multi-family residential mortgage pools backing an issue of Ginnie Maes have a maximum maturity of 30 years. Scheduled payments of principal and interest are made to the registered holders of Ginnie Maes (such as the Fund) each month. Unscheduled prepayments may be made by homeowners, or as a result of a default. Prepayments are passed through to the registered holder (such as the Fund, which reinvest any prepayments) of Ginnie Maes along with regular monthly payments of principal and interest.

- "Fannie Maes" The FNMA is a government-sponsored corporation owned entirely by private stockholders that purchases residential mortgages from a list of approved seller/servicers, including state and federally chartered savings and loan associations, mutual savings banks, commercial banks, credit unions and mortgage banks. Fannie Maes are pass-through securities issued by FNMA that are guaranteed as to timely payment of principal and interest by FNMA but are not backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. Government.
- "Freddie Macs" The Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation ("FHLMC") is a corporate instrumentality of the U.S. Government. Freddie Macs are participation certificates issued by FHLMC that represent an interest in residential mortgages from FHLMC's National Portfolio. FHLMC guarantees the timely payment of interest and ultimate collection of principal, but Freddie Macs are not backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. Government.

Risks. U.S. Government securities generally do not involve the credit risks associated with investments in other types of fixed-income securities, although, as a result, the yields available from U.S. Government securities are generally lower than the yields available from corporate fixed-income securities. Like other debt securities, however, the values of U.S. Government securities change as interest rates fluctuate. Fluctuations in the value of portfolio securities will not affect interest income on existing portfolio securities but will be reflected in the Fund's NAV. Since the magnitude of these fluctuations will generally be greater at times when the Fund's average maturity is longer, under certain market conditions the Fund may, for temporary defensive purposes, accept lower current income from short-term investments rather than investing in higher yielding long-term securities.

Government-related guarantors (i.e., not backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. government) include FNMA and FHLMC. FNMA, a federally chartered and privately-owned corporation, issues passthrough securities representing interests in a pool of conventional mortgage loans. FNMA guarantees the timely payment of principal and interest but this guarantee is not backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. government. FNMA is a government sponsored corporation owned entirely by private stockholders. It is subject to general regulation by the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development and the U.S. Treasury. FNMA purchases conventional (i.e., not insured or guaranteed by any government agency) residential mortgages from a list of approved seller/servicers which include state and federally-chartered savings and loan associations, mutual savings banks, commercial banks and credit unions, and mortgage bankers. FHLMC, a federally chartered and privately-owned corporation, was created by Congress in 1970 for the purpose of increasing the availability of mortgage credit for residential housing. FHLMC issues Participation Certificates ("PCs") which represent interests in conventional mortgages from FHLMC's national fund. FHLMC guarantees the timely payment of interest and ultimate collection of principal and maintains reserves to protect holders against losses due to default, but PCs are not backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. government. As is the case with GNMA certificates, the actual maturity of and realized yield on particular FNMA and FHLMC pass-through securities will vary based on the prepayment experience of the underlying pool of mortgages.

In September 2008, FNMA and FHLMC were each placed into conservatorship by the U.S. government under the authority of the Federal Housing Finance Agency ("FHFA"), an agency of the U.S. government, with a stated purpose to preserve and conserve FNMA's and FHLMC's assets and property and to put FNMA and FHLMC in a sound and solvent condition. No assurance can be given that the purposes of the conservatorship and related actions under the authority of FHFA will be met.

FHFA has the power to repudiate any contract entered into by FNMA or FHLMC prior to FHFA's appointment if FHFA determines that performance of the contract is burdensome and the repudiation of the contract promotes the orderly administration of FNMA's or FHLMC's affairs. FHFA has indicated that it has no intention to repudiate the guaranty obligations of FNMA or FHLMC. FHFA also has the right to transfer or sell any asset or liability of FNMA or FHLMC without any approval, assignment or consent, although FHFA has stated that is has no present intention to do so. In addition, holders of mortgage-backed securities issued by FNMA and FHLMC may not enforce certain rights related to such securities against FHFA, or the enforcement of such rights may be delayed, during the conservatorship.

The values of TIPS generally fluctuate in response to changes in real interest rates, which are in turn tied to the relationship between nominal interest rates and the rate of inflation. If inflation were to rise at a faster rate than nominal interest rates, real interest rates might decline, leading to an increase in value of TIPS. In contrast, if nominal interest rates were to increase at a faster rate than inflation, real interest rates might rise, leading to a decrease in value of TIPS. If inflation is lower than expected during the period the Fund holds TIPS, the Fund may earn less on the TIPS than on a conventional bond. If interest rates rise due to reasons other than inflation (for example, changes in currency exchange rates), investors in TIPS may not be protected to the extent that the increase is not reflected in the bonds' inflation measure. There can be no assurance that the inflation index for TIPS will accurately measure the real rate of inflation in the prices of goods and services.

Money Market Instruments

The Fund may invest in "money market instruments," which include, among other things, obligations issued or guaranteed by the United States Government, its agencies or instrumentalities, commercial paper rated in the highest grade by any nationally recognized rating agency, and certificates of deposit and bankers' acceptances issued by domestic banks having total assets in excess of one billion dollars. Commercial paper may include variable and floating rate instruments. While there may be no active secondary market with respect to a particular instrument purchased by the Fund, the Fund may, from time to time as specified in the instrument, demand payment of the principal of the instrument or may resell the instrument to a third party. The absence of an active secondary market, however, could make it difficult for the Fund to dispose of the instrument if the issuer defaulted on its payment obligation or during periods when the Fund is not entitled to exercise its demand rights, and the Fund could, for this or other reasons, suffer a loss with respect to such instrument.

Investments in Other Investment Companies

The Fund may invest in other investment companies. Under the 1940 Act, subject to certain exceptions, the Fund may not own more than 3% of the outstanding voting stock of an investment company, invest more than 5% of its total assets in any one investment company, or invest more than 10% of its total assets in the securities of investment companies. Such investments may include open-end investment companies, closed-end investment companies, unit investment trusts ("UITs") and exchange-traded funds ("ETFs"). These limitations do not apply to investments in securities of companies that are excluded from the definition of an investment company under the 1940 Act, such as hedge funds or private investment funds. As the shareholder of another investment company, the Fund would bear, along with other shareholders, its pro rata portion of the other investment company's expenses, including advisory fees.

Such expenses are in addition to the expenses the Fund pays in connection with its own operations. The Advisor has agreed to waive its management fees with respect to the portion of the Fund's assets invested in shares of any other portfolio of The Tocqueville Trust.

Exchange-Traded Funds

The Fund may purchase shares of exchange-traded funds ("ETFs"). Most ETFs are investment companies. Therefore, the Fund's purchases of ETF shares generally are subject to the limitations on, and the risks of, the Fund's investments in other investment companies, which are described above under the heading "Investments In Other Investment Companies."

An investment in an ETF generally presents the same primary risks as an investment in a conventional fund (*i.e.*, one that is not exchange traded) that has the same investment objectives, strategies, and policies. The price of an ETF can fluctuate within a wide range, and the Fund could lose money investing in an ETF if the prices of the securities owned by the ETF go down. In addition, ETFs are subject to the following risks that do not apply to conventional funds: (1) the market price of the ETF's shares may trade at a discount to their net asset value; (2) an active trading market for an ETF's shares may not develop or be maintained; or (3) trading of an ETF's shares may be halted if the listing exchange's officials deem such action appropriate, the shares are de-listed from the exchange, or the activation of market-wide "circuit breakers" (which are tied to large decreases in stock prices) halts stock trading generally.

Investments in Small Unseasoned Companies

The Fund may invest up to 5% of its total assets in small, less well-known companies, which (including predecessors) have operated less than three years. The securities of such companies may have limited liquidity.

Short Sales

The Fund will not make short sales of securities or maintain a short position unless, at all times when a short position is open, the Fund owns an equal amount of such securities or securities convertible into or exchangeable, without payment of any further consideration, for securities of the same issue as, and equal in amount to, the securities sold short. This is a technique known as selling short "against the box." Any gain realized by the Fund on such sales will be recognized at the time the Fund enters into the short sales.

Risks Associated with Foreign Investments

Direct and indirect investments in securities of foreign issuers may involve risks that are not present with domestic investments and there can be no assurance that the Fund's foreign investments will present less risk than a portfolio of domestic securities. Compared to United States issuers, there is generally less publicly available information about foreign issuers and there may be less governmental regulation and supervision of foreign stock exchanges, brokers and listed companies. Foreign issuers are not generally subject to uniform accounting, auditing and financial reporting standards, practices and requirements comparable to those applicable to domestic issuers. Securities of some foreign issuers are less liquid and their prices are more volatile than securities of comparable domestic issuers. Settlement of transactions in some foreign markets may be delayed or less frequent than in the United States, which could affect the liquidity of the Fund's portfolio. Fixed brokerage commissions on foreign securities exchanges are generally higher than in the United States. Income from foreign securities may be reduced by a withholding tax at the source or other foreign taxes. In some countries, there may also be the possibility of expropriation or confiscatory taxation, limitations on the removal of funds or other assets of the Fund, political or social instability or revolution, or diplomatic developments which could affect investments in those countries.

American Depository Receipts ("ADRs") are negotiable receipts issued by a U.S. bank or trust company that evidence ownership of securities in a foreign company which have been deposited with such bank or trust company's office or agent in a foreign country. European Depository Receipts ("EDRs") are negotiable certificates held in the bank of one country representing a specific number of shares of a stock traded on an exchange of another country. Global Depository Receipts ("GDRs") are negotiable certificates held in the bank of one country representing a specific number of shares of a stock traded on an exchange of another country. Canadian Depository Receipts ("CDRs") are negotiable receipts issued by a Canadian bank or trust company that evidence ownership of securities in a foreign company which have been deposited with such bank or trust company's office or agent in a foreign country.

Investing in ADRs, EDRs, GDRs, and CDRs presents risks that may not be equal to the risk inherent in holding the equivalent shares of the same companies that are traded in the local markets even though the Fund will purchase, sell and be paid dividends on ADRs, EDRs, GDRs, and CDRs in U.S. Dollars. These risks include fluctuations in currency exchange rates, which are affected by international balances of payments and other economic and financial conditions; government intervention; speculation; and other factors. With respect to certain foreign countries, there is the possibility of expropriation or nationalization of assets, confiscatory taxation, political and social upheaval, and economic instability. The Fund may be required to pay foreign withholding or other taxes on certain ADRs, EDRs, GDRs, or CDRs that it owns, but investors may or may not be able to deduct their pro-rata share of such taxes in computing their taxable income, or take such shares as a credit against their U.S. federal income tax. ADRs, EDRs, GDRs, and CDRs may be sponsored by the foreign issuer or may be unsponsored. Unsponsored ADRs, EDRs, GDRs, and CDRs are organized independently and without the cooperation of the foreign issuer of the underlying securities. Unsponsored GDRs, CDRs, EDRs and ADRs are offered by companies which are not prepared to meet either the reporting or accounting standards of the United States. While readily exchangeable with stock in local markets, unsponsored ADRs, EDRs, GDRs, and CDRs may be less liquid than sponsored ADRs, EDRs, GDRs, and CDRs. Additionally, there generally is less publicly available information with respect to unsponsored ADRs, EDRs, GDRs, and CDRs.

The value of the Fund's investments denominated in foreign currencies may depend in part on the relative strength of the U.S. dollar, and the Fund may be affected favorably or unfavorably by exchange control regulations or changes in the exchange rate between foreign currencies and the U.S. dollar. When the Fund invests in foreign securities they will usually be denominated in foreign currency. The Fund may also directly hold foreign currencies and purchase and sell foreign currencies. Thus, the Fund's net asset value per share will be affected by changes in currency exchange rates. Changes in foreign currency exchange rates also may affect the value of dividends and interest earned, gains and losses realized on the sale of securities and net investment income and gains, if any, to be distributed to shareholders by the Fund. The rate of exchange between the U.S. dollar and other currencies is determined by the forces of supply and demand in the foreign exchange markets. In addition, with regard to foreign securities, a significant event occurring after the close of trading but before the calculation of the Fund's net asset value may mean that the closing price for the security may not constitute a readily available market quotation and may accordingly require that the security be priced at its fair value in accordance with the fair value procedures established by the Trust. The Advisor will continuously monitor for significant events that may call into question the reliability of market quotations. Such events may include: situations relating to a single issue in a market sector; significant fluctuations in U.S. or foreign markets; natural disasters, armed conflicts, governmental actions or other developments not tied directly to the securities markets. Where the Advisor determines that an adjustment should be made in the security's value because significant intervening events have caused the Fund's net asset value to be materially inaccurate, the Advisor will seek to have the security "fair valued" in accordance with the Trust's fair value procedures.

Special Risks Associated with Investments in Emerging Markets

In addition to the risks described above, the economies of emerging market countries may differ unfavorably from the United States economy in such respects as growth of domestic product, rate of inflation, capital reinvestment, resource self-sufficiency and balance of payments positions. Further, such economies generally are heavily dependent upon international trade and, accordingly, have been and may continue to be adversely affected by any trade barriers, managed adjustments in relative currency values and other protectionist measures imposed or negotiated by countries with which they trade. These economies also have been and may continue to be adversely affected by economic conditions in countries with which they trade.

Each of the emerging market countries, including those located in Latin America, the Middle East, Asia and Eastern Europe, and frontier markets (emerging market countries in an earlier stage of development) may be subject to a substantially greater degree of economic, political and social instability and disruption than is the case in the U.S., Japan and most developed markets countries. This instability may result from, among other things, the following: (i) authoritarian governments or military involvement in political and economic decision making, including changes or attempted changes in governments through extra-constitutional means; (ii) popular unrest associated with demands for improved political, economic or social conditions; (iii) internal insurgencies; (iv) hostile relations with neighboring countries; (v) ethnic, religious and racial disaffection or conflict; and (vi) the absence of developed legal structures governing foreign private investments and private property. Such economic, political and social instability could disrupt the principal financial markets in which the Fund may invest and adversely affect the value of the Fund's assets. The Fund's investments could in the future be adversely affected by any increase in taxes or by political, economic or diplomatic developments, including the impact of any economic sanctions. Investment opportunities within certain emerging markets, such as countries in Eastern Europe, may be considered "not readily marketable" for purposes of the limitation on illiquid securities set forth above.

Risks Associated with Investments in Gold Bullion and Other Precious Metals

The Fund is subject to the special risks associated with investing in gold and other precious metals, including (i) the price of gold or other precious metals may be subject to wide fluctuation; (ii) the market for gold or other precious metals is relatively limited; (iii) the sources of gold or other precious metals are concentrated in countries that have the potential for instability; and (iv) the market for gold and other precious metals is unregulated.

Gold bullion and other precious metals have at times been subject to substantial price fluctuations over short periods of time and may be affected by unpredictable monetary and political policies such as currency devaluations or revaluations, economic and social conditions within a country, trade imbalances, or trade or currency restrictions between countries. The prices of gold bullion and other precious metals, however, are less subject to local and company-specific factors than securities of individual companies. As a result, gold bullion and other precious metals may be more or less volatile in price than securities of companies engaged in precious metals-related businesses. Investments in gold bullion and other precious metals can present concerns such as delivery, storage and maintenance, possible illiquidity, and the unavailability of accurate market valuations. The Fund may incur higher custody and transaction costs for gold bullion and other precious metals than for securities. Also, gold bullion and other precious metals investments do not pay income.

The majority of producers of gold bullion and other precious metals are domiciled in a limited number of countries. Currently, the five largest producers of gold are China, Australia, Russia, the United States and Canada. Economic and political conditions in those countries may have a direct effect on the production and marketing of gold and on sales of central bank gold holdings.

The Fund is also subject to the risk that it could fail to qualify as a regulated investment company under the Internal Revenue Code if it derives more than 10% of its gross income from investment in gold bullion or other precious metals. Failure to qualify as a regulated investment company would result in adverse tax consequences to the Fund and its shareholders. In order to ensure that it qualifies as a regulated investment company, the Fund may be required to make investment decisions that are less than optimal or forego the opportunity to realize gains.

Special Risks Related to Cyber Security

The Fund and its service providers are susceptible to cyber security risks that include, among other things, theft, unauthorized monitoring, release, misuse, loss, destruction or corruption of confidential and highly restricted data; denial of service attacks; unauthorized access to relevant systems, compromises to networks or devices that the Fund and its service providers use to service the Fund's operations; or operational disruption or failures in the physical infrastructure or operating systems that support the Fund and its service providers. Cyber-attacks against or security breakdowns of the Fund or its service providers may adversely impact the Fund and its shareholders, potentially resulting in, among other things, financial losses; the inability of Fund shareholders to transact business and the Fund to process transactions; inability to calculate the Fund's NAV; violations of applicable privacy and other laws; regulatory fines, penalties, reputational damage, reimbursement or other compensation costs; and/or additional compliance costs. The Fund may incur additional costs for cyber security risk management and remediation purposes. In addition, cyber security risks may also impact issuers of securities in which the Fund invests, which may cause the Fund's investment in such issuers to lose value. There can be no assurance that the Fund or its service providers will not suffer losses relating to cyber-attacks or other information security breaches in the future.

INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS

The following fundamental policies and investment restrictions have been adopted by the Fund and except as noted, such policies and restrictions cannot be changed without approval by the vote of a majority of the outstanding voting shares of the Fund which, as defined by the 1940 Act, means the affirmative vote of the lesser of (a) 67% or more of the shares of the Fund present at a meeting at which the holders of more than 50% of the outstanding shares of the Fund are represented in person or by proxy, or (b) more than 50% of the outstanding shares of the Fund.

If a percentage restriction is adhered to at the time of an investment, a later increase or decrease in percentage resulting from a change in values of portfolio securities or in the amount of the Fund's assets will not constitute a violation of such restriction.

The Fund may not:

- (1) issue senior securities;
- (2) concentrate its investments in particular industries with the exception of gold, gold related securities, other precious metals and other precious metal securities;
- (3) make loans of money or securities other than (a) through the purchase of publicly distributed bonds, debentures or other corporate or governmental obligations, (b) by investing in repurchase agreements, and (c) by lending its portfolio securities, provided the value of such loaned securities does not exceed 33-1/3% of its total assets;
- (4) borrow money except from banks and not in excess of 10% of the value of the Fund's total assets. The Fund may not purchase securities while borrowings exceed 5% of the value of its total assets;

- (5) buy or sell real estate, commodities, or commodity contracts, except the Fund may purchase or sell futures or options on futures;
 - (6) underwrite securities;
- (7) invest in precious metals other than in accordance with the Fund's investment objective and policy, if as a result the Fund would then have more than 20% of its total assets (taken at current value) invested in such precious metals; and
 - (8) participate in a joint investment account.

The following restrictions are non-fundamental for the Fund and may be changed by the Trust's Board of Trustees. Pursuant to such restrictions, the Fund will not:

- (1) make short sales of securities, other than short sales "against the box," or purchase securities on margin except for short-term credits necessary for clearance of portfolio transactions, provided that this restriction will not be applied to limit the use of options, futures contracts and related options, in the manner otherwise permitted by the investment restrictions, policies and investment program of the Fund;
- (2) purchase the securities of any other investment company, if a purchasing Fund, immediately after such purchase or acquisition, owns in the aggregate, (i) more than 3% of the total outstanding voting stock of such investment company, (ii) securities issued by such investment company having an aggregate value in excess of 5% of the value of the total assets of the Fund, or (iii) securities issued by such investment company and all other investment companies having an aggregate value in excess of 10% of the value of the total assets of the Fund; and
- (3) invest more than 10% of its total net assets in illiquid securities. Illiquid securities are securities that are not readily marketable or cannot be disposed of promptly within seven days and in the usual course of business without taking a materially reduced price. Such securities include, but are not limited to, time deposits and repurchase agreements with maturities longer than seven days. Securities that may be resold under Rule 144A or securities offered pursuant to Section 4(a)(2) of the 1933 Act, as amended, shall not be deemed illiquid solely by reason of being unregistered. The Advisor shall determine whether a particular security is deemed to be liquid based on the trading markets for the specific security and other factors.

DISCLOSURE OF PORTFOLIO HOLDINGS

The Trust's Board of Trustees has adopted the Advisor's policies and procedures relating to the disclosure of Fund portfolio holdings information (the "Policy"). The Policy prohibits the disclosure of portfolio holdings unless: (1) the disclosure is in response to a regulatory request and the Chief Compliance Officer ("CCO") of the Fund has authorized such disclosure; (2) the disclosure is to a mutual fund rating or statistical agency or person performing similar functions where there is a legitimate business purpose for such disclosure and such entity has signed a confidentiality or similar agreement with the Fund or its agents and the CCO of the Fund has authorized such disclosure (procedures to monitor the use of any non-public information by these entities may include (a) annual certifications relating to the confidentiality of such information, or (b) the conditioning of the receipt of such information along with other representations, including an undertaking not to trade based on the information where such representations precede the transmittal of the information); (3) the disclosure is made to service providers involved in the investment process, administration or custody of the Trust, including its Board of Trustees; or (4) the disclosure is made pursuant to prior written approval of the CCO of the Fund. In determining whether to grant such approval, the CCO shall consider, among other things, whether there is a legitimate business purpose for the disclosure and whether the recipient of such information is subject to an agreement or other requirement to maintain the confidentiality of such information and to refrain from trading based on such information.

Any disclosure made pursuant to Item (4) above shall be reported to the Board at the next quarterly meeting. This policy also permits the Advisor and the Trust to disclose portfolio holdings in connection with (a) quarterly, semi-annual or annual report that is available to the public, or (b) other periodic disclosure that is publicly available. Subject to Items (1) to (4) above, executive officers of the Trust and Advisor are authorized to release portfolio holdings information. The Advisor, the Trust and their respective executive officers shall not accept on behalf of themselves, their affiliates or the Fund any compensation or other consideration in connection with the disclosure of portfolio holdings of the Fund. This Policy may change at any time without prior notice to shareholders. Any suspected breach of this obligation is required to be reported immediately to the Trust's CCO and to the reporting person's supervisor.

Currently, the Trust does not maintain any ongoing arrangements with third parties pursuant to which non-public information about the Fund's portfolio securities holdings, including information derived from such holdings (*e.g.*, breakdown of portfolio holdings by securities type) is provided.

Portfolio holdings information may be provided to the Trust's service providers on an as-needed basis in connection with the services provided to the Fund by such service providers. Information may be provided to these parties without a time lag. Service providers that may be provided with information concerning the Fund's portfolio holdings include the Advisor and its affiliates, legal counsel, independent registered public accounting firm, custodian, fund accounting agent, financial printers, proxy voting service providers, broker-dealers who are involved in executing portfolio transactions on behalf of the Fund, and pricing information vendors. Portfolio holdings information may also be provided to the Trust's Board of Trustees.

The entities to which the Fund provides portfolio holdings information, either by explicit arrangement or by virtue of their respective duties to the Fund, are required to maintain the confidentiality of the information provided. Neither the Fund nor the Advisor or its affiliates receives any compensation or other consideration in connection with these ongoing arrangements. There can be no guarantee that the Policy will be effective in preventing the potential misuse of confidential information regarding the Fund's portfolio holdings by individuals or entities in possession of such information.

MANAGEMENT OF THE FUND

The overall management of the business and affairs of the Fund is vested with the Board of Trustees. The Board of Trustees approves all significant agreements between the Trust for the Fund and persons or companies furnishing services to the Fund, including the Fund's agreement with an investment advisor, distributor, administrator, custodian and transfer agent. The day-to-day operations of the Fund are delegated to the Trust's officers subject to the investment objectives and policies of the Fund and to general supervision by the Trust's Board of Trustees.

The Board has an Audit Committee that meets at least annually to select, oversee and set the compensation of the Trust's independent registered public accounting firm (the "accountants"). The Audit Committee is responsible for pre-approving all audit and non-audit services performed by the accountants for the Trust and for pre-approving certain non-audit services performed by the accountants for the Advisor and certain control persons of the Advisor. The Audit Committee also meets with the Trust's accountants to review the Trust's financial statements and to report on its findings to the Board, and to provide the accountants the opportunity to report on various other matters. The Audit Committee also acts as the Trust's qualified legal compliance committee. The members of the Audit Committee are Charles W. Caulkins, Alexander Douglas, Charles F. Gauvin, James W. Gerard and William J. Nolan III. The Committee met twice during the fiscal year ended October 31, 2018.

The Board has a Governance and Nominating Committee comprised of Charles W. Caulkins, Alexander Douglas, Charles F. Gauvin, James W. Gerard and William J. Nolan III to whose discretion the selection and nomination of trustees who are not "interested persons," as defined in the 1940 Act, of the Trust is committed. The Governance and Nominating Committee did not meet during the fiscal year ended October 31, 2018. This Committee will consider any candidate for Trustee recommended by a current shareholder if the Committee is required by law to do so. The Trustees and officers and their principal occupations are noted below. The mailing address for each Trustee and officer is 40 West 57th Street, 19th Floor, New York, NY 10019.

Name and Age	Position(s) Held with the Trust	Term of Office and Length of Time Served ¹	Principal Occupation(s) During Past Five Years	Number of Funds in Fund Complex Overseen By Trustee	Other Directorships Held by Trustee
INDEPENDENT TRUS	TEES				
Charles W. Caulkins Year of Birth: 1956	Trustee; Member of Audit Committee; Member of Governance and Nominating Committee	Indefinite Term, Since 2003	Private Investor dba Plan B Partners from January 2012 to present.	5	None
Alexander Douglas Year of Birth: 1947	Trustee; Member of Audit Committee; Member of Governance and Nominating Committee	Indefinite Term, Since 2010	Retired. Formerly, President, CEO and owner of Spaulding Law Printing, Inc. from 1992 to November 2014.	5	None
Charles F. Gauvin Year of Birth: 1956	Trustee; Member of Audit Committee; Member of Governance and Nominating Committee	Indefinite Term, Since February 2015	Chief Development Officer, Woods Hole Oceanographic Institution, from February 2016 to present; Executive Director, Maine Audubon, from August 2014 to January 2016.	5	Director, Bioqual, Inc., July 1992 to present.
James W. Gerard Year of Birth: 1961	Trustee; Member of Audit Committee; Member of Governance and Nominating Committee	Indefinite Term, Since 2001	Managing Director, Hycroft Advisors, from January 2010 to present; Managing Director, deVisscher & Co., LLC from January 2013 to present; The Chart Group from January 2001 to present.	5	President, American Overseas Memorial Day Association, 1998 to present; Trustee, Salisbury School, 2005 to present; Director, American Friends of Bleraucourt, 1992 to present; President, Little Baby Face Foundation, March 2015 to present.

Name and Age	Position(s) Held with the Trust	Term of Office and Length of Time Served ¹	Principal Occupation(s) During Past Five Years	Number of Funds in Fund Complex Overseen By Trustee	Other Directorships Held by Trustee
William J. Nolan III Year of Birth: 1947	Trustee; Chair of Audit Committee; Member of Governance and Nominating Committee	Indefinite Term, Since December 2006	Retired. Executive Vice President & Treasurer PaineWebber Inc. 1997 to 2001.	5	Trustee, Adirondack Museum, Blue Mt. Lake, NY 1996 to present (Treasurer, 2000 to 2013; Executive Committee, 2000 to present).
INTERESTED TRUSTE	ES AND OFFICERS	<u>s</u>			
Helen Balk Year of Birth: 1972	Treasurer	Indefinite Term, Since 2014	Controller / Treasurer of Tocqueville Asset Management from January 2014 to present.	N/A	N/A
Robert W. Kleinschmidt Year of Birth: 1949	Chairman, President, and Trustee	Indefinite Term, Chairman Since 2016, and President and Trustee Since 1991	President and Chief Investment Officer of Tocqueville Asset Management; Director, Tocqueville Management Corporation, the General Partner of Tocqueville Asset Management L.P. and Tocqueville Securities L.P. from January 1994 to present.	5	President and Director, Tocqueville Management Corporation, the General Partner of Tocqueville Asset Management L.P. and Tocqueville Securities L.P.
Stephan Yevak Year of Birth: 1959	Anti-Money Laundering Compliance Officer	Indefinite Term, Since 2018	Deputy Chief Compliance Officer, Tocqueville Securities, L.P. from August 2011 to present; Deputy Chief Compliance Officer, Tocqueville Asset Management from August 2011 to present. Anti-Money Laundering Compliance Officer to both entities from March 2018 to present.	N/A	N/A
Cleo Kotis Year of Birth: 1975	Secretary	Indefinite Term, Since 2010	Director of Operations, the Delafield Group of Tocqueville Asset Management L.P., 2009 to present.	N/A	N/A
Thomas Pandick Year of Birth: 1947	Chief Compliance Officer	Indefinite Term, Since 2004	Chief Compliance Officer Tocqueville Asset Management L.P., October 2004 to present.	N/A	N/A

Each Trustee will hold office for an indefinite term until the earliest of (i) the next meeting of shareholders, if any, called for the purpose of considering the election or re-election of such Trustee and until the election and qualification of his or her successor, if any, elected at such meeting, or (ii) the date a Trustee resigns or retires, or a Trustee is removed by the Board of Trustees or shareholders, in accordance with the Trust's By-Laws, as amended, and Agreement and Declaration of Trust, as amended. Each

- officer will hold office for an indefinite term until the date he or she resigns or retires or until his or her successor is elected and qualifies.
- At the quarterly meeting of the Board of Trustees held on December 7, 2018, it was determined that Mr. Indoe would retire and no longer serve on the Board.
- ³ "Interested Person" of the Trust as defined in the 1940 Act. Mr. Kleinschmidt is considered an "interested person" because of his affiliation with the Advisor.

The Role of the Board

The Board of Trustees (the "Board") oversees the management and operations of the Tocqueville Trust (the "Trust"). Like most mutual funds, the day-to-day management and operation of the Fund is performed by various service providers to the Trust, such as the Trust's Advisor, Distributor, Custodian, and Sub-Administrator, each of which is discussed in greater detail in this Statement of Additional Information.

The Board has appointed senior employees of the Advisor as officers of the Trust, with responsibility to monitor and report to the Board on the Trust's operations. The Board receives quarterly reports from these officers and the Trust's service providers regarding the Trust's operations and more frequent reporting of issues identified by the officers as appropriate for immediate Board attention. The Advisor provides periodic updates to the Board regarding general market conditions and the impact that these market conditions may have on the Fund. The Board has appointed a Chief Compliance Officer who administers the Trust's compliance program and regularly reports to the Board as to compliance matters. Some of these reports are provided as part of formal "Board Meetings" which are typically held quarterly, in person, and involve the Board's review of recent Trust operations. The Board also holds special meetings when necessary and from time to time one or more members of the Board may also consult with management in less formal settings, between scheduled "Board Meetings", to discuss various topics. In all cases, however, the role of the Board and of any individual Trustee is one of oversight and not of management of the day-to-day affairs of the Trust and its oversight role does not make the Board a guarantor of the Fund's investments, operations or activities.

Board Structure, Leadership

The Board has structured itself in a manner that it believes allows it to perform its oversight function effectively. It has established two standing committees, an Audit Committee and a Governance and Nominating Committee, which are discussed in greater detail under "Management of the Fund" above. Currently, more than 75% of the members of the Board are Independent Trustees and each of the Audit and Governance and Nominating Committees is comprised entirely of Independent Trustees. The Independent Trustees help identify matters for consideration by the Board. The Board reviews its structure annually. The Board has also determined that the function and composition of the Audit and Governance and Nominating Committees are appropriate means to provide effective oversight on behalf of Trust shareholders and address any potential conflicts of interest that may arise from the Chairman's status as an Interested Trustee.

Board Oversight of Risk Management

The Board of Trustees oversees various elements of risk relevant to the business of the Trust. Risk is a broad category that covers many areas, including, without limitation, financial and investment risk, compliance risk, business and operational risk and personnel risk. The Board and its Committees receive and review various reports on such risk matters and discuss the results with appropriate management and other personnel. Because risk management is a broad concept comprised of many elements, Board oversight of different types of risks is handled in different ways. For example, the Audit Committee meets regularly with the Treasurer and the Trust's independent public accounting firm and, when appropriate,

with other personnel of the Advisor to discuss, among other things, the internal control structure of the Trust's financial reporting function as well as other accounting issues. The Independent Trustees meet at least quarterly with the Chief Compliance Officer to discuss compliance risks relating to the Trust, the Advisor and the other service providers. In addition, one of the Independent Trustees is a member of the Trust's Valuation Committee. The full Board receives reports from the Advisor as to investment risks as well as other risks. The full Board also receives reports from the Audit Committee regarding the risks discussed during the committee meetings. Further, the Board discusses operational and administrative risk issues with the officers of the Trust who are also senior personnel of the Advisor.

Information about Each Trustee's Qualification, Experience, Attributes or Skills

The Board believes that each of the Trustees has the qualifications, experience, attributes and skills ("Trustee Attributes") appropriate to their continued service as a Trustee of the Trust in light of the Trust's business and structure. In addition to a demonstrated record of business and/or professional accomplishment, most of the Trustees have served on boards for organizations other than the Trust, and have served on the Board for a number of years. They therefore have substantial board experience and, in their service to the Trust, have gained substantial insight as to the operation of the Trust and have demonstrated a commitment to discharging oversight duties as trustees in the interests of shareholders. The Board annually conducts a "self-assessment" wherein the effectiveness of the Board and individual Trustees is reviewed. In conducting its annual self-assessment, the Board has determined that the Trustees have the appropriate attributes and experience to continue to serve effectively as Trustees of the Trust.

In addition to the information provided in the charts above, certain additional information regarding the Trustees and their Trustee Attributes is provided below. The information is not all-inclusive. Many Trustee Attributes involve intangible elements, such as intelligence, integrity and work ethic, along with the ability to work together, to communicate effectively, to exercise judgment and ask incisive questions, and commitment to shareholder interests.

Mr. Caulkins is experienced with investment and regulatory matters through his former position as a Partner at Chora Capital, an investment firm, as well as from his prior experiences as a Marketing Manager at L.R. Global Partners, a money management firm and the President of Arbor Marketing, Inc. In addition, Mr. Caulkins has experience serving on the boards of several nonprofit organizations and in serving on these boards, Mr. Caulkins has come to understand and appreciate the role of a director and has been exposed to many of the challenges facing a board and the appropriate ways of dealing with those challenges. Mr. Caulkins has over 15 years of experience on the Board of the Trust and therefore understands the regulation, management and oversight of mutual funds.

Mr. Douglas has over 24 years of experience as the former President, CEO and owner of Spaulding Law Printing, Inc. and understands the various aspects and challenges involved in running a corporation.

Mr. Gauvin has over 24 years of experience as a CEO and is well versed in managing a wide array of businesses and investment risks. Mr. Gauvin also has experience serving as a director for a life science research company and, in serving on this board, Mr. Gauvin has come to understand and appreciate the role of a director and has been exposed to many of the challenges facing a board and the appropriate ways of dealing with these challenges.

Mr. Gerard is experienced with financial, investment and regulatory matters through his position as a Managing Director of deVisscher & Co., LLC, as well as from his prior position as the Principal at Juniper Capital Group, LLC. Mr. Gerard has experience serving on the boards of numerous nonprofit organizations and in serving on these boards, Mr. Gerard has come to understand and appreciate the role of a director and has been exposed to many of the challenges facing a board and the appropriate ways of

dealing with those challenges. Mr. Gerard has over 17 years of experience on the Board of the Trust and therefore understands the regulation, management and oversight of mutual funds. Mr. Gerard also serves as an Audit Committee Financial Expert for the Trust and is the Trustee representative of the Trust's Valuation Committee.

Mr. Nolan is experienced with financial, investment and regulatory matters through his former position as an Executive Vice President and Treasurer for PaineWebber Inc. Mr. Nolan also served on the Board of Directors of the Public Securities Association (a predecessor of the Securities and Financial Markets Association) from 1988 to 1991. Additionally, Mr. Nolan has experience serving on the board of a nonprofit organization and in serving on this board, Mr. Nolan has come to understand and appreciate the role of a director and has been exposed to many of the challenges facing a board and the appropriate ways of dealing with those challenges. Mr. Nolan has over 12 years of experience on the Board of the Trust and therefore understands the regulation, management and oversight of mutual funds. Mr. Nolan also serves as Audit Committee Chair and as an Audit Committee Financial Expert for the Trust.

Mr. Kleinschmidt is the President and Chief Investment Officer of the Advisor. As President and Chief Investment Officer of the Advisor, Mr. Kleinschmidt has intimate knowledge of the Advisor and the Trust, its operations, personnel and financial resources. His position of responsibility at the Advisor, in addition to his knowledge of the firm, has been determined to be valuable to the Board in its oversight of the Trust. Mr. Kleinschmidt has over 27 years of experience on the Board of the Trust and therefore understands the regulation, management and oversight of mutual funds.

The following table shows the dollar range of Fund shares beneficially owned by each Trustee as of December 31, 2018:

	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in	Aggregate Dollar Range of Equity Securities in All Registered Investment Companies Overseen or to be Overseen by Director or Nominee in Family of Investment
Name of Trustee	the Fund	Companies
INDEPENDENT TRUSTEES:		
Charles W. Caulkins	\$1 - \$10,000	Over \$100,000
Alexander Douglas	\$50,001 - \$100,000	Over \$100,000
Charles F. Gauvin	None	None
James W. Gerard	Over \$100,000	Over \$100,000
William J. Nolan III	None	Over \$100,000
INTERESTED TRUSTEES:		
Robert W. Kleinschmidt	Over \$100,000	Over \$100,000

The Trust does not pay remuneration to any officer of the Trust. For the calendar year ended December 31, 2018, the Trust reimbursed the Advisor \$150,000 for the services of the Chief Compliance Officer. For the fiscal year ended October 31, 2018, the Trust paid the Independent Trustees an aggregate

of \$548,000. Each Independent Trustee received \$20,000 per Board meeting attended in person or via telephone, \$3,000 per special Board meeting attended and \$2,500 per Audit Committee meeting attended in person or via telephone. Effective January 1, 2019, each Independent Trustee will receive \$15,000 per Board meeting attended in person or via telephone, \$3,000 per special Board meeting attended and \$2,500 per Audit Committee meeting attended in person or via telephone. The Audit Committee Chairman and the Trustee serving on the Trust's Valuation Committee were each paid an additional \$2,500 per quarter. The Independent Trustees' compensation is allocated by the Funds' average net assets. See the Compensation Table.

The table below illustrates the compensation paid to each Trustee for the fiscal year ended October 31, 2018:

Compensation Table

Name of Person, Position	Comp	gregate ensation n Trust	Pension Retire Beneous Accru Part of Expen	ement efits ed as Trust	An Benef	mated nual its Upon rement	Comp fron and Comp	Total Densation Trust Fund Dex Paid Trustees
Charles W. Caulkins, Independent Trustee	\$	88,000	\$	0	\$	0	\$	88,000
Alexander Douglas, Independent Trustee	\$	88,000	\$	0	\$	0	\$	88,000
Charles F. Gauvin, Independent Trustee	\$	88,000	\$	0	\$	0	\$	88,000
James W. Gerard, Independent Trustee	\$	98,000	\$	0	\$	0	\$	98,000
Robert W. Kleinschmidt, Interested Trustee	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0
William J. Nolan III, Independent Trustee	\$	98,000	\$	0	\$	0	\$	98,000

Code of Ethics

The Trust and the Distributor have adopted codes of ethics pursuant to Rule 17j-1 of the 1940 Act and the Advisor has adopted a code of ethics pursuant to Rule 17j-1 of the 1940 Act and Rule 204A-1 of the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, as amended. These codes of ethics restrict the personal securities transactions of access persons, as defined in the codes.

Proxy Voting Policies

The Board of Trustees has delegated the responsibility to vote proxies to the Advisor, subject to the Board's oversight. The Advisor's proxy voting policies, attached as Appendix A, are reviewed periodically, and, accordingly are subject to change. The Trust's voting records relating to portfolio securities for the 12 month period ended June 30, 2018, may be obtained upon request and without charge by calling 1-800-355-7307 and on the Securities and Exchange Commission's website at http://www.sec.gov.

CONTROL PERSONS AND PRINCIPAL HOLDERS OF SECURITIES

As of January 31, 2019, the Advisor held discretion over Investor shares of the Fund as follows:

The Gold Fund 0.55%

As of March 15, 2019, the Trustees and officers as a group owned beneficially 0.13% of Fund's outstanding Investor Class shares.

As of March 15, 2019, the shareholders listed below owned of record or beneficially 5% or more of the Fund's Investor Class shares. Because Institutional Class shares of the Fund are new, as of the date of this SAI there were no principal shareholders of the Institutional Class shares of the Fund.

Name and Address	Parent Company	Jurisdiction	% Ownership	Type of Ownership
Charles Schwab & Co., Inc.				
Attn: Mutual Funds	The Charles			
211 Main Street	Schwab	DE	30.50%	Record
San Francisco, CA 94105-1905	Corporation			
National Financial Services Corp. FBO Exclusive Benefit of Our Customers 499 Washington Boulevard, Floor 5 Jersey City, NJ 07310-2010	N/A	N/A	24.36%	Record
TD Ameritrade Incorporated P.O. Box 2226 Omaha, NE 68103-2226	N/A	N/A	7.39%	Record
John Hancock Life Insurance USA RPS-Trading Ops St-4 601 Congress Street Boston, MA 02210-2805	N/A	N/A	5.62%	Record

INVESTMENT ADVISORY AND OTHER SERVICES

Investment Advisory Agreements

Tocqueville Asset Management L.P., 40 West 57th Street, 19th Floor, New York, New York 10019, acts as the investment advisor to the Fund under an investment advisory agreement (the "Agreement"). The Agreement provides that the Advisor identify and analyze possible investments for the Fund, determine the amount and timing of such investments, and the form of investment. The Advisor has the responsibility of monitoring and reviewing the Fund's portfolio, and, on a regular basis, to recommend the ultimate disposition of such investments. It is the Advisor's responsibility to cause the purchase and sale of securities in the Fund's portfolio, subject at all times to the policies set forth by the Trust's Board of Trustees. In addition, the Advisor also provides certain administrative and managerial services to the Fund. Tocqueville Securities L.P., the Fund's distributor is an affiliate of the Advisor.

Under the terms of the Agreements, the Fund pays all of its expenses (other than those expenses specifically assumed by the Advisor and the Fund's distributor) including the costs incurred in connection with the maintenance of its registration under the 1933 Act, as amended, and the 1940 Act, printing of prospectuses distributed to shareholders, taxes or governmental fees, brokerage commissions, custodial, transfer and shareholder servicing agents, expenses of outside counsel and independent registered public accounting firm, preparation of shareholder reports, and expenses of Trustee and shareholder meetings. The Agreement may be terminated without penalty on 60 days' written notice by a vote of the majority of the Trust's Board of Trustees or by the Advisor, or by holders of a majority of the Fund's outstanding shares.

The Board of Trustees, including a majority of the Trustees who are not "interested persons" (as defined in the 1940 Act) of the Trust or the Advisor, most recently approved the Agreement for the Fund for an additional one-year period on September 13, 2018. The Agreement may be continued in force from year to year, provided that such Agreement is approved by a majority vote of the Trust's outstanding voting securities or by the Board of Trustees, and by a majority of the Trustees who are not parties to the Agreement or interested persons of any such party, by votes cast in person at a meeting specifically called for such purpose.

In determining whether to approve the continuance of the Agreement, the Board considered information about the Advisor, the performance of the Fund and certain additional factors that the Board deemed relevant. A discussion regarding the basis of the Board of Trustees' approval of the continuation of the Agreement for the Fund is available in the Fund's annual report to shareholders for the fiscal year ended October 31, 2018.

Advisory Fees

For the performance of its services under the Agreements, the Advisor receives a fee from the Fund, calculated daily and payable monthly, at an annual rate of 1.00% on the first \$500 million of the average daily net assets of the Fund, 0.75% of the average daily net assets in excess of \$500 million but not exceeding \$1 billion, and 0.65% of the average daily net assets in excess of \$1 billion. The fee is accrued daily for the purposes of determining the offering and redemption price of the Fund's shares.

The following table indicates the amounts that the Fund paid to the Advisor under the Agreement for the last three fiscal years.

Fiscal Year Ended	Advisory Fee
October 31, 2018	\$8,885,348
October 31, 2017	\$10,228,295
October 31, 2016	\$10,201,694

Portfolio Managers

Set forth below is information regarding the individuals identified in the prospectus as primarily responsible for the day-to-day management of the Fund ("Portfolio Managers"). All asset information is as of October 31, 2018.

Management of Other Accounts. The table below shows the number of other accounts managed by each Portfolio Manager and the total assets in the accounts in each of the following categories: registered investment companies, other pooled investment vehicles and other accounts. For each category, the table also shows the number of accounts and the total assets in the accounts with respect to which the advisory fee is based on account performance.

Name of Portfolio Manager		Other Accounts Assets by Accou	0	Number of Accounts and Total Assets for Which Advisory Fee is Performance Base		
	Registered Investment Companies	t Investment Other Accounts		Registered Investment Companies	Other Pooled Investment Vehicles	Other Accounts
John	0	3	2	0	2	0
Hathaway	\$0	\$495,071,327	\$21,669,518	\$0	\$12,920,008	\$0

Name of Portfolio Manager		Other Accounts Assets by Accou	_		Accounts and To	
	Registered Investment Companies	Investment Investment Other Accounts		Registered Investment Companies	Other Pooled Investment Vehicles	Other Accounts
Douglas B.	0	3	2	0	2	0
Groh	\$0	\$495,071,327	\$21,669,518	\$0	\$12,920,008	\$0
Ryan	0	3	2	0	2	0
McIntyre	\$0	\$495,071,327	\$21,669,518	\$0	\$12,920,008	\$0

Compensation. As of October 31, 2018, each of Messrs. Hathaway, Groh and McIntyre receive compensation in connection with his management of the Fund and other accounts identified above, which includes the following components: (1) base remuneration, (2) incentive fee (with respect to Messrs. Hathaway, Groh and McIntyre), and (3) a discretionary annual bonus. In addition, Messrs. Hathaway, Groh and McIntyre as shareholders of Tocqueville Management Corp, the General Partner of the Advisor, also receive compensation based upon the profitability of the firm.

Base Remuneration. The annual base remuneration can be a fixed or variable amount. Certain Portfolio Managers and the investment team members are paid a fixed remuneration out of the variable amount, which is discussed below. Messrs. Groh and McIntyre receive a fixed remuneration. Mr. Hathaway will receive a variable remuneration. The variable amount is calculated using the amount of investment advisory fees collected by the Advisor each month, in arrears, derived from the value of the portfolio assets of accounts (including the Fund), for which these individuals are Portfolio Managers. These Portfolio Managers will receive the balance of any respective variable amounts remaining as their compensation, after payment of the fixed amounts to the Portfolio Managers mentioned above and other members of the investment team and certain other expenses.

Incentive Fee. For some accounts managed by Messrs. Hathaway, Groh and McIntyre, a portion of the fees paid to the Advisor may be linked to performance. For these particular accounts, the Advisor will receive an incentive fee in addition to the standard advisory fee if the performance of the account raises the value of the account above a predetermined threshold. These Portfolio Managers are then paid a percentage of all these incentive fees and the Advisor retains the balance. The Fund is not among the accounts included in the incentive fee arrangement and, consequently, the Fund's performance does not impact Messrs. Hathaway, Groh and McIntyre's receipt of an incentive fee.

Bonus. Each Portfolio Manager is eligible to receive a discretionary annual bonus in addition to his base remuneration. The level of the discretionary bonus is determined by the General Partner based upon a number of factors, including the firm's profitability, the expansion of the client account base, the securities market environment for the respective period, the portion of revenue generated by the work and effort of the Portfolio Manager, the involvement of the Portfolio Manager in the investment management functions of the Advisor, his role in the development of other investment professionals and his work relationship with support staff, and his overall contribution to strategic planning and his input in decisions for the Advisor's group of investment managers.

Potential Conflicts of Interest. As reflected above, the Portfolio Managers may manage other accounts in addition to the Fund. A Portfolio Manager's management of these other accounts may give rise to potential conflicts of interest. The Advisor has adopted policies and procedures that are designed to identify and minimize the effects of these potential conflicts, however, there can be no guarantee that these policies and procedures will be effective in detecting potential conflicts, or in eliminating the effects of any such conflicts.

Certain components of the Portfolio Managers' compensation structure may also give rise to potential conflicts of interest to the extent that a Portfolio Manager may have an incentive to favor or devote more effort in managing accounts that impact, or impact to a larger degree, their overall compensation. As reflected above, each Portfolio Manager's base remuneration is based on total advisory fees collected each month, in arrears, for those accounts managed by such Portfolio Manager, including the Fund. As a result, since their base remuneration is directly tied to the percentage of the advisory fee charged to the accounts, including the Fund, the Portfolio Managers may have an incentive to favor accounts where the Advisor charges a higher advisory fee and those accounts that have a larger asset base to the disadvantage of other accounts that have a lower advisory fee and those accounts with lower total net assets. In particular, for Messrs. Hathaway and Groh, their compensation may include an incentive fee for certain accounts they manage. Compensation depends on the performance of these other accounts. As a result, since the incentive fee is directly tied to the performance of these other accounts, these Portfolio Managers may have an incentive to favor these accounts to the disadvantage of the Fund they manage.

In addition, as described above, certain Portfolio Managers are paid a discretionary annual bonus and the level of the discretionary annual bonus is determined, in part, based upon the Advisor's profitability. Such profits are generally derived from the fees the Advisor receives for managing all of its investment management accounts. To the extent that accounts other than the Fund have the potential to generate more profits for the Advisor than the Fund, the Portfolio Managers may have an incentive to favor such other accounts.

Because Portfolio Managers manage multiple accounts with similar objectives, and thus frequently purchase and sell the same securities for such accounts, certain allocation issues may arise. In particular, if a Portfolio Manager identifies a limited investment opportunity which may be suitable for more than one Fund or account, the Fund may not be able to take full advantage of that opportunity due to an allocation of filled purchase or sale orders across all eligible funds and other accounts. In addition, in the event a Portfolio Manager determines to purchase a security for more than one account in an aggregate amount that may influence the market price of the security, accounts that purchased or sold the security first may receive a more favorable price than accounts that made subsequent transactions. The Advisor has adopted policies and procedures that are designed to manage the risk that an account could be systematically advantaged or disadvantaged in connection with the allocation of investment opportunities and aggregation of trade orders. Nevertheless, there can be no assurance that such policies and procedures will be effective in preventing instances where one account is advantaged or disadvantaged over another.

Tocqueville Bullion Reserve ("TBR") is a portfolio holding of the Gold Fund. The General Partner of TBR is TERA Management LLC ("Tera"), a Delaware limited liability company, which is equally owned and managed by Tocqueville Partners II LLC ("TP2"), a Delaware limited liability company, and Eidesis Real Assets LLC ("Eidesis"), a Delaware limited liability company. The Managing Member of TP2 is Robert W. Kleinschmidt, President of the Trust, who has a 51% participating percentage in TP2 and the sole Non-Managing Member is John Hathaway, co-portfolio manager of the Fund, who has a 49% participating percentage.

Ownership of Fund Securities. The following reflects the level of investment by each Portfolio Manager in the Fund.

		Dollar Value of Shares Owned Beneficially as of October 31, 2018					
			\$10,001-	\$50,001-	\$100,001-	\$500,001-	Above
Manager	None	\$1-10K	50K	100K	500K	1M	\$1M
John Hathaway					X		
Douglas B. Groh					X		
Ryan McIntyre			X				

Distribution Agreement

Tocqueville Securities L.P. (the "Distributor"), 40 West 57th, 19th Floor, New York, New York 10019, serves as the Fund's distributor and principal underwriter pursuant to the amended Distribution Agreement dated September 30, 2003. The Distributor is an affiliate of the Advisor. The Fund has appointed the Distributor to act as its underwriter to promote and arrange for the sale of shares of beneficial interest of the Fund to the public through its sales representatives and to investment dealers as long as it has unissued and/or treasury shares available for sale. The Distributor shall bear the expenses of printing and distributing prospectuses and statements of additional information (other than those prospectuses and statements of additional information required by applicable laws and regulations to be distributed to the shareholders by the Fund and pursuant to any Rule 12b-1 distribution plan), and any other promotional or sales literature which are used by the Distributor or furnished by the Distributor to purchasers or dealers in connection with the Distributor's activities. While the Distributor is not obligated to sell any specific amount of the Trust's shares, the Distributor has agreed to devote reasonable time and effort to enlist investment dealers and otherwise promote the sale and distribution of Fund shares as well as act as Distributor for the sale and distribution of the Fund as such arrangements may profitably be made.

The continuance of the Distribution Agreement for the Fund as amended, was most recently approved by the Board of Trustees, including a majority of the Trustees who are not "interested persons" of the Trust or the Distributor and who have no direct or indirect interest in the operation of the Distribution and Service Plans or in any related agreements at a meeting held on September 13, 2018. The Distribution Agreement will automatically terminate in the event of its assignment.

Administrative Services Agreement

The Advisor supervises administration of the Fund pursuant to an Administrative Services Agreement with the Fund. Under the Administrative Services Agreement, the Advisor supervises the administration of all aspects of the Fund's operations, including the Fund's receipt of services for which the Fund is obligated to pay, provides the Fund with general office facilities and provides, at the Fund's expense, the services of persons necessary to perform such supervisory, administrative and clerical functions as are needed to effectively operate the Fund. Those persons, as well as certain officers and Trustees of the Fund, may be directors, officers or employees of (and persons providing services to the Fund may include) the Advisor and its affiliates. For these services and facilities, the Advisor receives a fee computed and paid monthly at an annual rate of: (i) 0.15% on the first \$400 million of average daily net assets of the Fund; (ii) 0.13% on the next \$600 million of average daily net assets of the Fund; and (iii) 0.12% on the average daily net assets of the Fund in excess of \$1 billion.

The following table indicates the amounts paid to the Advisor under the Administrative Services Agreement for the last three fiscal years:

Administration Fee Paid by the Fund for the					
Fiscal Years Ended October 31,					
<u>2018</u>	<u>2017</u>	<u>2016</u>			
\$1,407,606	\$1,652,916	\$1,651,103			

Sub-Administration Agreement

The Advisor has entered into a Sub-Administration Agreement (the "Sub-Administration Agreement") with U.S. Bank Global Fund Services (the "Sub-Administrator"), which is located at 615 East Michigan Street, 2nd Floor, Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53202. Under the Sub-Administration Agreement, the

Sub-Administrator assists in supervising all aspects of the Trust's operations except those performed by the Advisor under its advisory agreements with the Trust. The Sub-Administrator acts as a liaison among all Fund service providers; coordinates Trustee communication through various means; assists in the audit process; monitors compliance with the 1940 Act, state "Blue Sky" authorities, the SEC and the Internal Revenue Service; and prepares financial reports. For the services it provides, the Advisor pays the Sub-Administrator a fee based on the combined assets of all Funds in the Trust. The fee payable to the Sub-Administrator by the Advisor is calculated daily and payable monthly, at an annual rate of: (i) 0.05% on the first \$400 million of the average daily net assets; (ii) 0.03% on the next \$600 million of the average daily net assets; and (iii) 0.02% of the average daily net assets in excess of \$1 billion, subject to a minimum annual fee for all the Funds in the Trust of \$360,000. The Sub-Administrator also serves as the Fund's transfer agent and dividend paying agent and provides the Fund with certain fulfillment, accounting and other services pursuant to agreements.

Custody Agreement

The Trust, on behalf of the Fund, has entered into an Amended and Restated Custody Agreement with U.S. Bank, N.A., a national banking association (the "Custodian"), which is located at 1555 N. River Center Drive, Suite 302, Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53212. Under the Amended and Restated Custody Agreement, the Custodian shall open and maintain in its trust department a custody account in the name of the Tocqueville Funds coupled with the name of the Fund, subject only to draft or order of the Custodian, in which the Custodian shall enter and carry all Securities, cash and other assets of the Fund which are delivered to it.

BROKERAGE ALLOCATION AND OTHER PRACTICES

Subject to the supervision of the Board of Trustees, decisions to buy and sell securities for the Fund are made by the Advisor. The Advisor is authorized to allocate the orders placed by it on behalf of the Fund to such unaffiliated brokers who also provide research or statistical material, or other services to the Fund or the Advisor for the Fund's use. Such allocation shall be in such amounts and proportions as the Advisor shall determine and the Advisor will report on said allocations regularly to the Board of Trustees indicating the unaffiliated brokers to whom such allocations have been made and the basis therefore. The Trustees have authorized the allocation of brokerage to affiliated broker-dealers on an agency basis to effect portfolio transactions. The Trustees have adopted procedures incorporating the standards of Rule 17e-1 of the 1940 Act, which require that the commission paid to affiliated broker-dealers must be "reasonable and fair compared to the commission, fee or other remuneration received, or to be received, by other brokers in connection with comparable transactions involving similar securities during a comparable period of time." Although the Advisor believes that it properly discharges its obligations to achieve best execution for the Trust, it does not represent to the Fund that it will necessarily obtain the lowest possible commission charge on every trade. At times, the Fund may also purchase portfolio securities directly from dealers acting as principals, underwriters or market makers. As these transactions are usually conducted on a net basis, no brokerage commissions are paid by the Fund.

In selecting a broker to execute each particular transaction, the Advisor will take the following into consideration: the best net price available; the reliability, integrity and financial condition of the broker; the size and difficulty in executing the order; and the value of the expected contribution of the broker to the investment performance of the Fund on a continuing basis. Accordingly, the cost of the brokerage commissions to the Fund in any transaction may be greater than that available from other brokers if the difference is reasonably justified by other aspects of the portfolio execution services offered. Subject to such policies and procedures as the Board of Trustees may determine, the Advisor shall not be deemed to have acted unlawfully or to have breached any duty solely by reason of its having caused the Fund to pay an unaffiliated broker that provides research services to the Advisor for the Fund's use of an amount of

commission for effecting a portfolio investment transaction in excess of the amount of commission another broker would have charged for effecting the transaction, if the Advisor determines in good faith that such amount of commission was reasonable in relation to the value of the research service provided by such broker viewed in terms of either that particular transaction or the Advisor's ongoing responsibilities with respect to the Fund. Neither the Fund nor the Advisor has entered into agreements or understandings with any brokers regarding the placement of securities transactions because of research services they provide. To the extent that such persons or firms supply investment information to the Advisor for use in rendering investment advice to the Fund, such information may be supplied at no cost to the Advisor and, therefore, may have the effect of reducing the expenses of the Advisor in rendering advice to the Fund. While it is difficult to place an actual dollar value on such investment information, its receipt by the Advisor probably does not reduce the overall expenses of the Advisor to any material extent. The practice of using commission dollars to pay for research services with execution services is commonly referred to as "soft dollars".

This type of investment information provided to the Advisor is of the type described in Section 28(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and is designed to augment the Advisor's own internal research and investment strategy capabilities. The nature of research services provided takes several forms including the following: advice as to the value of securities, the advisability of investing in, purchasing or selling securities and the availability of securities or of purchasers or sellers of securities; furnishing analyses and reports concerning issuers, industries, securities, economic factors and trends, portfolio strategy and the performance of accounts; and computerized valuation screens. The Advisor's policy is to make an internal allocation of brokerage commissions to a limited number of brokers for economic research and for valuation models and screens. Another internal allocation is made to a limited number of brokers providing broad-based coverage of industries and companies, and also to brokers which provide specialized information on individual companies. Research services furnished by brokers through which the Fund effects securities transactions are used by the Advisor in carrying out its investment management responsibilities with respect to all its clients' accounts.

The Fund is required to identify any securities of its "regular brokers or dealers" that the Fund has acquired during its most recent fiscal year. The Fund did not acquire any securities of its "regular brokers or dealers" during the fiscal year ended October 31, 2018.

The Fund is also required to identify any agreement or understanding with a broker, to direct the Fund's brokerage transactions to a broker because of research services provided, along with the amount of any such transactions and any related commissions paid by the Fund. During the fiscal year ended October 31, 2018, the Fund had no such directed brokerage transactions.

The following table indicates the amount of total brokerage commission on portfolio transactions paid by the Fund for the last three fiscal years:

Brokerage Commissions Paid by the Fund for the			
Fiscal Years Ended October 31,			
2018	<u>2017</u>	<u>2016</u>	
\$1,358,638	\$1,483,728	\$2,214,856	

The following table indicates the aggregate dollar amount of brokerage commissions paid by the Fund to the Distributor for the last three fiscal years:

Brokerage Commissions Paid to the Distributor for the			
Fiscal Years Ended October 31,			
<u>2018</u>	<u>2017</u>	<u>2016</u>	
\$9,150	\$0	\$1,521	

For the fiscal year ended October 31, 2018, the percentage of the Fund's brokerage commissions paid to the Distributor and the aggregate dollar amount of transactions involving the payment of such commissions were as follows:

% of Total Brokerage Commissions paid to the Distributor	% of Total Transactions involving the Payment of such Commissions
0.67%	0.61%
	(\$1,792,324)

Allocation of Investments

The Advisor has other advisory clients which include individuals, trusts, pension and profit sharing funds, some of which have similar investment objectives to the Fund. As such, there will be times when the Advisor may recommend purchases and/or sales of the same portfolio securities for the Fund and its other clients. In such circumstances, it will be the policy of the Advisor to allocate purchases and sales among the Fund and its other clients in a manner which the Advisor deems equitable, taking into consideration such factors as size of account, concentration of holdings, investment objectives, tax status, cash availability, purchase cost, holding period and other pertinent factors relative to each account. Simultaneous transactions may have an adverse effect upon the price or volume of a security purchased by the Fund.

CAPITAL STOCK AND OTHER SECURITIES

Organization and Description of Shares of the Trust

The Trust was organized as a Massachusetts business trust under the laws of The Commonwealth of Massachusetts. The Trust's Declaration of Trust filed September 17, 1986, permits the Trustees to issue an unlimited number of shares of beneficial interest with a par value of \$0.01 per share in the Trust in an unlimited number of series of shares. The Trust consists of five series: the Tocqueville Fund; the Tocqueville Opportunity Fund; The Tocqueville Gold Fund; the Tocqueville Phoenix Fund; and the Tocqueville Select Fund. On August 19, 1991, the Declaration of Trust was amended to change the name of the Trust to "The Tocqueville Trust," and on August 4, 1995, the Declaration of Trust was amended to permit the division of a series into classes of shares. As of April 8, 2019, shares of the Fund have been classified into two share classes: Investor Class and Institutional Class. Each Investor Class share and each Institutional Class share of the Fund represents a proportionate interest in the assets belonging to the applicable class of the Fund. All expenses of the Fund are borne at the same rate by each class of shares, except that the Funds have not entered into distribution and service plans pursuant to Rule 12b-1 with respect to Institutional Class shares and thus will not pay any distribution fee in connection with such plans. Each share of beneficial interest has one vote and shares equally in dividends and distributions when and if declared by the Fund and in the Fund's net assets upon liquidation. All shares, when issued, are fully paid and nonassessable. Fund shares do not have cumulative voting rights and, as such, holders of at least 50% of the shares voting for Trustees can elect all Trustees and the remaining shareholders would not be able to elect any Trustees. The Board of Trustees may classify or reclassify any unissued shares of the Trust into shares of any series by setting or changing in any one or more respects, from time to time, prior to the issuance of such shares, the preference, conversion or other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends, or qualifications of such shares. Any such classification or reclassification will comply

with the provisions of the 1940 Act. Shareholders of each series as created will vote as a series to change, among other things, a fundamental policy of the Fund and to approve the Fund's Investment Advisory Agreement and Plan.

The Trust is not required to hold annual meetings of shareholders but will hold special meetings of shareholders. Under the Trust's Declaration of Trust and By-laws, the shareholders have the power to vote with respect to the election of Trustees; the approval or termination of the Investment Advisory Agreement; the termination of the Trust; a material amendment of the Declaration of Trust, through the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of each series affected by the amendment; regarding whether a claim should be brought derivatively or as a class action on behalf of the Trust or the shareholders to the same extent as the stockholders of a Massachusetts business corporation; and such additional matters as may be required by law or as the Trustees may consider necessary or desirable.

Under Massachusetts law, shareholders of a Massachusetts business trust may, under certain circumstances, be held personally liable as partners for its obligations. However, the Trust's Declaration of Trust contains an express disclaimer of shareholder liability for acts or obligations of the Trust and provides for indemnification and reimbursement of expenses out of the Trust property for any shareholder held personally liable for the obligations of the Trust. The Trust's Declaration of Trust further provides that obligations of the Trust are not binding upon the Trustees individually but only upon the property of the Trust and that the Trustees will not be liable for any action or failure to act, errors of judgment or mistakes of fact or law, but nothing in the Declaration of Trust protects a Trustee against any liability to which he would otherwise be subject by reason of willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence, or reckless disregard of the duties involved in the conduct of his office. The Declaration of Trust provides the Trustees with indemnification for their liability and expenses except with respect to any matter as to which a Trustee shall have been finally adjudicated (a) not to have acted in good faith in the reasonable belief that the Trustee's action was in the best interests of the Trust or (b) to be liable to the Trust or its shareholders by reason of willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence or reckless disregard of the duties involved in the conduct of the Trustee's office.

PURCHASE, REDEMPTION AND PRICING OF SHARES

Computation of Net Asset Value

The Fund will determine the net asset value of its shares once daily as of the close of regular trading on the New York Stock Exchange (the "Exchange") on each day that the Exchange is open for business. The net asset value is determined by dividing the market value of the Fund's investments as of the close of trading plus any cash or other assets (including dividends receivable and accrued interest) less all liabilities (including accrued expenses) by the number of the Fund's shares outstanding. Securities traded on the New York Stock Exchange or the American Stock Exchange will be valued at the last sale price, or if no sale, at the mean between the latest bid and asked price. Fund securities that are traded on the National Association of Securities Dealers' Automated Quotation System ("NASDAQ") will be valued at the NASDAQ Official Closing Price ("NOCP") or, in the event the NOCP is not available, at the last sale price, or if no sale, at the mean between the latest bid and asked price. Securities traded in any other U.S. or foreign market shall be valued in a manner as similar as possible to the above, or if not so traded, on the basis of the latest available price. Securities sold short "against the box" will be valued at market as determined above; however, in instances where the Fund has sold securities short against a long position in the issuer's convertible securities, for the purpose of valuation, the securities in the short position will be valued at the "asked" price rather than the mean of the last "bid" and "asked" prices. Investments in gold will be valued at the spot price of gold determined based on the mean of the last bid and asked prices (Bloomberg symbol "GOLDS"). Investments in silver will be valued on the basis of the closing spot prices of the New York Commodity Exchange. Investments in other precious metals will be valued at their respective market values determined on the basis of the mean between the last current bid and asked prices based on dealer or exchange quotations. Where there are no readily available quotations for securities they are valued in accordance with procedures established by the Board of Trustees.

Purchase and Redemption of Shares

A complete description of the manner by which the Fund's shares may be purchased and redeemed appears in the Prospectuses under the headings "How to Purchase Shares of the Fund" and "How to Redeem Shares" respectively.

Investors may, if they wish, invest in the Fund through securities dealers with which they have accounts. Securities dealers may also designate their agents and affiliates as intermediaries to receive purchase and redemption orders on behalf of the Fund. The Fund will be deemed to have received a purchase or redemption order when the securities dealer or its designated agent or affiliate receives the order. Orders will be priced at the Fund's net asset value next computed after the orders are received by the securities dealers or their designated agent or affiliate, subject to certain procedures with which the dealers or their agents must comply when submitting orders to the Fund's transfer agent.

TAX MATTERS

The following is a summary of certain additional federal income tax considerations generally affecting the Fund and its shareholders that are not described in the Prospectuses. This summary is not intended to be a detailed explanation of the tax treatment of the Fund or its shareholders, and the discussions here and in the Prospectus are not intended as substitutes for careful tax planning.

Qualification as a Regulated Investment Company

The Fund has elected and intends to continue to qualify to be taxed as a regulated investment company under Subchapter M of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"). As a regulated investment company, the Fund is not subject to federal income tax on the portion of its investment company taxable income (*i.e.*, taxable interest, dividends and other taxable ordinary income, net of expenses) and net capital gain (*i.e.*, the excess of net long-term capital gain over net short-term capital loss) that it distributes to shareholders, provided that it distributes at least 90% of its investment company taxable income (*i.e.*, net investment income and the excess of net short-term capital gain over net long-term capital loss) for the taxable year, and satisfies certain other requirements of the Code that are described below. Distributions by the Fund made during the taxable year or, under specified circumstances in January of the subsequent year, will be considered distributions of income and gains of the taxable year for this purpose.

The Fund must also satisfy asset diversification tests in order to qualify as a regulated investment company. Under these tests, at the close of each quarter of a Fund's taxable year, at least 50% of the value of the Fund's total assets must consist of cash and cash items (including receivables), U.S. Government securities, securities of other regulated investment companies, and securities of other issuers (as to which the Fund has not invested more than 5% of the value of the Fund's total assets in securities of any one issuer and does not hold more than 10% of the outstanding voting securities of any one issuer), and no more than 25% of the value of its total assets may be invested in the securities of any one issuer (other than U.S. Government securities and securities of other regulated investment companies), in two or more issuers which the Fund controls and which are engaged in the same, similar or related trades or businesses, or in the securities of one or more qualified publicly traded partnerships. Generally, an option (call or put) with respect to a security is treated as issued by the issuer of the underlying security not the issuer of the option.

In any given year, the Fund may use "equalization accounting" (in lieu of making some or all cash distributions) for purposes of satisfying the distribution requirements. The Fund that uses equalization accounting will allocate a portion of its undistributed investment company taxable income and net capital gain to redemptions of Fund shares and will correspondingly reduce the amount of such income and gain that it distributes in cash. If the Internal Revenue Service determines that the Fund's allocation is improper and that the Fund has under-distributed its income and gain for any tax year, the Fund may be liable for federal income and/or excise tax, and, if the distribution requirement has not been met, may also be unable to continue to qualify for treatment as a regulated investment company (see discussion above on the consequences of the Fund failing to qualify for that treatment).

In addition to satisfying the requirements described above, a regulated investment company must derive at least 90% of its gross income each year from dividends, interest, certain payments with respect to securities loans, gains from the sale or other disposition of stock or securities or foreign currencies, other income (including, but not limited to, gains from options, futures or forward contracts) derived with respect to its business of investing in such stock, securities or currencies, and net income from qualified publicly traded partnerships.

If for any taxable year the Fund does not qualify as a regulated investment company, all of its taxable income (including its net capital gain) will be subject to tax at regular corporate rates without any deduction for distributions to shareholders, and such distributions will be taxable to the shareholders as dividends to the extent of the Fund's current and accumulated earnings and profits. Such distributions generally will be eligible for the dividends-received deduction in the case of corporate shareholders.

In general, gain or loss recognized by the Fund on the disposition of an asset or as a result of certain constructive sales will be a capital gain or loss. However, there are numerous exceptions to the rule, pursuant to which gain on the disposition of an asset is treated as ordinary income. For example, gain recognized on the disposition of a debt obligation purchased by the Fund at a market discount will generally be treated as ordinary income to the extent of the portion of the market discount which accrued during the period of time the Fund held the debt obligation. In addition, gain or loss recognized on the disposition of a debt obligation denominated in a foreign currency or an option with respect thereto attributable to changes in foreign currency exchange rates, and gain or loss recognized on the disposition of a foreign currency forward contract, futures contract, option or similar financial instrument, or of foreign currency itself, will generally be treated as ordinary income or loss.

Further, the Code also treats as ordinary income a portion of the capital gain attributable to certain transactions where substantially all of the return realized is attributable to the time value of the Fund's net investment in the transaction.

In general, for purposes of determining whether capital gain or loss recognized by the Fund on the disposition of an asset is long-term or short-term, the holding period of the asset may be affected if (1) the asset is used to close a "short sale" (which includes for certain purposes the acquisition of a put option) or is substantially identical to another asset so used, (2) the asset is otherwise held by the Fund as part of a "straddle" (which term generally excludes a situation where the asset is stock and the Fund grants a qualified covered call option (which, among other things, must not be deep-in-the-money) with respect thereto) or (3) the asset is stock and the Fund grants an in-the-money qualified covered call option with respect thereto. In addition, the Fund may be required to defer the recognition of a loss on the disposition of an asset held as part of a straddle to the extent of any unrecognized gain on the offsetting position. Any gain recognized by the Fund on the lapse of, or any gain or loss recognized by the Fund from a closing transaction with respect to, an option written by the Fund will be treated as a short-term capital gain or loss.

For the fiscal year ended October 31, 2018 the Fund had late year losses of \$7,503,492.

At October 31, 2018 the Fund had tax basis capital losses which may be carried forward to offset future capital gains as shown below.

Capital Losses Expiring		
Indefinite Short Term	Indefinite Long Term	
\$2,295,524	\$375,404,846	

Certain transactions that may be engaged in by the Fund (such as regulated futures contracts, certain foreign currency contracts, and options on stock indexes and futures contracts) will be subject to special tax treatment as "Section 1256 contracts." Section 1256 contracts are treated as if they are sold for their fair market value on the last business day of the taxable year, even though a taxpayer's obligations (or rights) under such contracts have not terminated (by delivery, exercise, entering into a closing transaction or otherwise) as of such date. Any gain or loss recognized as a consequence of the year-end deemed disposition of Section 1256 contracts is taken into account for the taxable year together with any other gain or loss that was previously recognized upon the termination of Section 1256 contracts during that taxable year. Any capital gain or loss for the taxable year with respect to Section 1256 contracts (including any capital gain or loss arising as a consequence of the year-end deemed sale of such contracts) is generally treated as 60% long-term capital gain or loss and 40% short-term capital gain or loss. The Fund, however, may elect not to have this special tax treatment apply to Section 1256 contracts that are part of a "mixed straddle" with other investments of the Fund that are not Section 1256 contracts.

The Fund may purchase securities of certain foreign investment funds or trusts which constitute passive foreign investment companies ("PFICs") for federal income tax purposes. If the Fund invests in a PFIC, it has three separate options. First, it may elect to treat the PFIC as a qualifying electing fund (a "QEF"), in which case it will each year have ordinary income equal to its pro rata share of the PFIC's ordinary earnings for the year and long-term capital gain equal to its pro rata share of the PFIC's net capital gain for the year, regardless of whether the Fund receives distributions of any such ordinary earnings or capital gains from the PFIC. Second, the Fund may make a mark-to-market election with respect to its PFIC stock. Pursuant to such an election, the Fund will include as ordinary income any excess of the fair market value of such stock at the close of any taxable year over its adjusted tax basis in the stock. If the adjusted tax basis of the PFIC stock exceeds the fair market value of such stock at the end of a given taxable year, such excess will be deductible as ordinary loss in the amount equal to the lesser of the amount of such excess or the net mark-to-market gains on the stock that the Fund included in income in previous years. The Fund's holding period with respect to its PFIC stock subject to the election will commence on the first day of the following taxable year. If the Fund makes the mark-to-market election in the first taxable year it holds PFIC stock, it will not incur the tax described below under the third option.

Finally, if the Fund does not elect to treat the PFIC as a QEF and does not make a mark-to-market election, then, in general, (1) any gain recognized by the Fund upon a sale or other disposition of its interest in the PFIC or any "excess distribution" (as defined) received by the Fund from the PFIC will be allocated ratably over the Fund's holding period in the PFIC stock, (2) the portion of such gain or excess distribution so allocated to the year in which the gain is recognized or the excess distribution is received shall be included in the Fund's gross income for such year as ordinary income (and the distribution of such portion by the Fund to shareholders will be taxable as an ordinary income dividend, but such portion will not be subject to tax at the Fund level), (3) the Fund shall be liable for tax on the portions of such gain or excess distribution so allocated to prior years in an amount equal to, for each such prior year, (i) the amount of gain or excess distribution allocated to such prior year multiplied by the highest tax rate (individual or corporate, as the case may be) in effect for such prior year, plus (ii) interest on the amount determined under clause (i) for the period from the due date for filing a return for such prior year until the date for filing a return for the year in which the gain is recognized or the excess distribution is received, at the rates and methods applicable to underpayments of tax for such period, and (4) the distribution by the Fund to

shareholders of the portions of such gain or excess distribution so allocated to prior years (net of the tax payable by the Fund thereon) will again be taxable to the shareholders as an ordinary income dividend.

To the extent the Fund realized income from investments in foreign assets, it may have to report income from foreign currency gains or losses as separate items of ordinary income or loss.

Treasury Regulations permit a regulated investment company, in determining its investment company taxable income and net capital gain (*i.e.*, the excess of net long-term capital gain over net short-term capital loss) for any taxable year, to elect (unless it has made a taxable year election for excise tax purposes as discussed below) to treat all or any part of any net capital loss, any net long-term capital loss or any net short-term capital loss incurred after October 31 as if it had been incurred in the succeeding year.

Excise Tax on Regulated Investment Companies

A 4% non-deductible excise tax is imposed on a regulated investment company that fails to distribute in each calendar year an amount equal to 98% of its ordinary income for such calendar year and 98.2% of capital gain net income for the one-year period ended on October 31 of such calendar year (or, at the election of a regulated investment company having a taxable year ending November 30 or December 31, for its taxable year). The balance of such income must be distributed during the next calendar year. For the foregoing purposes, a regulated investment company is treated as having distributed any amount on which it is subject to income tax for any taxable year ending in such calendar year.

The Fund intends to make sufficient distributions or deemed distributions of its ordinary taxable income and capital gain net income prior to the end of each calendar year to avoid liability for the excise tax. However, investors should note that the Fund may in certain circumstances be required to liquidate portfolio investments to make sufficient distributions to avoid excise tax liability or may incur the excise tax.

Fund Distributions

The Fund anticipates distributing substantially all of its investment company taxable income for each taxable year. To the extent distributions from the Fund are attributable to dividends received from U.S. corporations and certain foreign corporations, such reported distributions will be taxable to shareholders as qualified dividend income under current federal law and will qualify for the 20% maximum federal tax rate currently applicable to dividends received by individuals if certain holding periods are met. Distributions from the Fund, including distributions attributable to dividends from real estate investment trusts, may not qualify for the 20% dividend tax rate.

The Fund may either retain or distribute to shareholders its net capital gain for each taxable year. The Fund currently intends to distribute any such amounts. Net capital gain that is distributed and reported as a capital gain dividend will be taxable to shareholders as long-term capital gain, regardless of the length of time the shareholder has held his or her shares or whether such gain was recognized by the Fund prior to the date on which the shareholder acquired his shares. The Code provides, however, that under certain conditions only 50% of the capital gain recognized upon the Fund's disposition of domestic "small business" stock will be subject to tax.

Conversely, if the Fund decides to retain its net capital gain, the Fund will be taxed thereon (except to the extent of any available capital loss carryovers) at the 21% federal corporate tax rate although in such a case it is expected that the Fund also will elect to have shareholders of record on the last day of its taxable year treated as if each received a distribution of his or her pro rata share of such gain, with the result that each shareholder will be required to report his or her pro rata share of such gain on his tax return as long-

term capital gain, will receive a refundable tax credit for his pro rata share of tax paid by the Fund on the gain, and will increase the tax basis for his shares by an amount equal to the deemed distribution less the tax credit.

Investment income that may be received by the Fund from sources within foreign countries may be subject to foreign taxes withheld at the source. The United States has entered into tax treaties with many foreign countries which entitle the Fund to a reduced rate of, or exemption from, taxes on such income. It is impossible to determine the effective rate of foreign tax in advance since the amount of the Fund's assets to be invested in various countries is not known. Some of the Fund's investment income may be subject to foreign income taxes that are withheld at the source. Unless the Fund qualifies for and makes a special election, foreign taxes reduce net investment income of the Fund and are borne at the Fund level rather than passed through to shareholders under the applicable tax laws. If the Fund qualifies and meets certain legal requirements, it may pass-through these foreign taxes to shareholders. Shareholders may then claim a foreign tax credit or a foreign tax deduction for their share of foreign taxes paid. If more than 50% of the value of the Fund's total assets at the close of its taxable year consists of the stock or securities of foreign corporations, the Fund may elect to "pass through" to the Fund's shareholders the amount of foreign taxes paid by the Fund, subject to certain exceptions for a fund of funds structure. If the Fund so elects, each shareholder would be required to include in gross income, even though not actually received, his pro rata share of the foreign taxes paid by the Fund, but would be treated as having paid his pro rata share of such foreign taxes and would therefore be allowed to either deduct such amount in computing taxable income or use such amount (subject to various Code limitations) as a foreign tax credit against federal income tax (but not both). For purposes of the foreign tax credit limitation rules of the Code, each shareholder would treat as foreign source income his pro rata share of such foreign taxes plus the portion of dividends received from the Fund representing income derived from foreign sources. No deduction for foreign taxes could be claimed by an individual shareholder who does not itemize deductions. Each shareholder should consult his own tax advisor regarding the potential application of foreign tax credits.

Distributions by the Fund that do not constitute dividends or capital gain dividends will be treated as a return of capital to the extent of (and in reduction of) the shareholder's tax basis in his shares; any excess will be treated as gain from the sale of his shares, as discussed below.

Distributions by the Fund will be treated in the manner described above regardless of whether such distributions are paid in cash or reinvested in additional shares of the Fund (or of another fund). Shareholders receiving a distribution in the form of additional shares will be treated as receiving a distribution in an amount equal to the fair market value of the shares received, determined as of the reinvestment date. In addition, if the net asset value at the time a shareholder purchases shares of the Fund reflects undistributed net investment income or recognized capital gain net income, or unrealized appreciation in the value of the assets of the Fund, distributions of such amounts will be taxable to the shareholder in the manner described above, although such distributions economically constitute a return of capital to the shareholder. The Fund may make taxable distributions even during periods in which share prices have declined. Tax considerations are not of primary importance in the investment and sale decisions of the Fund. You are responsible for paying your tax liabilities attributable to income you receive from the Fund.

Ordinarily, shareholders are required to take distributions by the Fund into account in the year in which the distributions are made. However, dividends declared in October, November or December of any year and payable to shareholders of record on a specified date in such a month will be deemed to have been received by the shareholders (and made by the Fund) on December 31 of such calendar year if such dividends are actually paid in January of the following year. Shareholders will be advised annually as to the U.S. federal income tax consequences of distributions made (or deemed made) during the year.

The Fund will be required in certain cases to withhold and remit to the U.S. Treasury backup withholding, currently at a rate set under Section 3406 of the Code for U.S. residents for dividends and capital gains, and the proceeds of redemption of shares, paid to any shareholder (1) who has failed to provide a correct taxpayer identification number, (2) who is subject to backup withholding for failure to properly report the receipt of interest or dividend income, or (3) who has failed to certify to the Fund that it is not subject to backup withholding or that it is a corporation or other "exempt recipient." Backup withholding is not an additional tax and any amounts withheld may be credited against a shareholder's ultimate federal income tax liability if proper documentation is provided.

Sale or Redemption of Shares

A shareholder will recognize gain or loss on the sale or redemption of shares of the Fund in an amount equal to the difference between the proceeds of the sale or redemption and the shareholder's adjusted tax basis in the shares. All or a portion of any loss so recognized may be disallowed if the shareholder purchases other shares of the Fund within 30 days before or after the sale or redemption. In general, any gain or loss arising from (or treated as arising from) the sale or redemption of shares of the Fund will be considered capital gain or loss and will be long-term capital gain or loss if the shares were held for longer than one year. A redemption in kind is a taxable event to you. Under current law, long-term capital gain recognized by an individual shareholder will be taxed at a maximum federal rate of 20% if the holder has held such shares for more than 12 months at the time of the sale. However, any capital loss arising from the sale or redemption of shares held for six months or less will be treated as a long-term capital loss to the extent of the amount of capital gain dividends received on such shares. Capital losses in any year are deductible only to the extent of capital gains plus, in the case of a noncorporate taxpayer, \$3,000 of ordinary income.

Foreign Shareholders

Taxation of a shareholder who, as to the United States, is a nonresident alien individual, foreign trust or estate, foreign corporation, or foreign partnership ("foreign shareholder"), depends on whether the income from the Fund is "effectively connected" with a U.S. trade or business carried on by such shareholder.

If the income from the Fund is not effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business carried on by a foreign shareholder, dividends paid to a foreign shareholder will be subject to U.S. withholding tax at the rate of 30% (or a lower rate under an applicable tax treaty rate) upon the gross amount of the dividend. Furthermore, such foreign shareholder may be subject to U.S. withholding tax at the rate of 30% (or lower applicable treaty rate) on the gross income resulting from the Fund's election to treat any foreign taxes paid by it as paid by its shareholders, but may not be allowed a deduction against this gross income or a credit against this U.S. withholding tax for the foreign shareholder's pro rata share of such foreign taxes which it is treated as having paid. Such a foreign shareholder would generally be exempt from U.S. federal income tax on gains realized on the sale of shares of the Fund, capital gain dividends and amounts retained by the Fund that are designated as undistributed capital gains.

If the income from the Fund is effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business carried on by a foreign shareholder, then ordinary income dividends, capital gain dividends, and any gains realized upon the sale of shares of the Fund will be subject to U.S. federal income tax at the rates applicable to U.S. citizens or domestic corporations.

In the case of a foreign shareholder other than a corporation, the Fund may be required to withhold U.S. federal income tax at a backup withholding rate of 24% on distributions that are otherwise exempt from withholding tax (or taxable at a reduced treaty rate) unless such shareholder furnishes the Fund with proper notification of his foreign status.

The tax consequences to a foreign shareholder entitled to claim the benefits of an applicable tax treaty may be different from those described herein. Foreign shareholders are urged to consult their own tax advisers with respect to the particular tax consequences to them of an investment in the Fund, including the applicability of foreign taxes.

The Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act ("FATCA")

A 30% withholding tax on your Fund's distributions generally applies if paid to a foreign entity unless: (i) if the foreign entity is a "foreign financial institution," it undertakes certain due diligence, reporting, withholding and certification obligations, (ii) if the foreign entity is not a "foreign financial institution," it identifies certain of its U.S. investors or (iii) the foreign entity is otherwise excepted under FATCA. If applicable under the rules above and subject to any applicable intergovernmental agreements, withholding under FATCA is required generally with respect to distributions from the Fund, but under temporary regulations, not with respect to gross proceeds on sales or capital gain distributions. If withholding is required under FATCA on a payment related to your shares, investors that otherwise would not be subject to withholding (or that otherwise would be entitled to a reduced rate of withholding) on such payment generally will be required to seek a refund or credit from the IRS to obtain the benefits of such exemption or reduction. The Fund will not pay any additional amounts in respect to amounts withheld under FATCA. You should consult your tax advisor regarding the effect of FATCA based on your individual circumstances.

Effect of Future Legislation; State and Local Tax Considerations

The foregoing general discussion of U.S. federal income tax consequences is based on the Code and the Treasury Regulations issued thereunder as in effect on the date of this SAI. Future legislative or administrative changes or court decisions may significantly change the conclusions expressed herein, and any such changes or decisions may have a retroactive effect. The Fund does not intend to seek any rulings from the IRS or other taxing authorities, or an opinion of tax counsel, with respect to any tax issues.

Rules of state and local taxation of ordinary income distributions and capital gain dividends from regulated investment companies often differ from the rules for U.S. federal income taxation described above. Shareholders are urged to consult their tax advisers as to the consequences of these and other state and local tax rules affecting investment in the Fund.

UNDERWRITERS

The Fund sells and redeems its shares on a continuing basis at their net asset value. It does not impose a charge for either purchases or redemptions, except for a redemption fee imposed on shares of the Fund held for 90 days or less. The Distributor does not receive an underwriting commission for any of the Fund. In effecting sales of Fund shares under the Distribution Agreement, the Distributor, as agent for the Fund, will solicit orders for the purchase of the Fund's shares, provided that any subscriptions and orders will not be binding on the Funds until accepted by the Fund as principal.

The Glass-Steagall Act and other applicable laws and regulations prohibit banks and other depository institutions from engaging in the business of underwriting, selling or distributing most types of securities. On November 16, 1999, President Clinton signed the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act (the "Act"),

repealing certain provisions of the Glass-Steagall Act which have restricted affiliation between banks and securities firms and amending the Bank Holding Company Act thereby removing restrictions on banks and insurance companies. The Act grants banks authority to conduct certain authorized activity through financial subsidiaries. In the opinion of the Advisor, however, based on the advice of counsel, these laws and regulations do not prohibit such depository institutions from providing other services for investment companies such as the shareholder servicing and related administrative functions referred to above. The Trust's Board of Trustees will consider appropriate modifications to the Trust's operations, including discontinuance of any payments then being made under the Plans to banks and other depository institutions, in the event of any future change in such laws or regulations which may affect the ability of such institutions to provide the above-mentioned services. It is not anticipated that the discontinuance of payments to such an institution will result in loss to shareholders or change in the Fund's net asset value. In addition, state securities laws on this issue may differ from the interpretations of federal law expressed herein and banks and financial institutions may be required to register as dealers pursuant to state law.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The audited financial statements for Investor Class shares of the Fund for the fiscal year ended October 31, 2018, and the report thereon of Grant Thornton LLP, are incorporated by reference from the Trust's annual report. Audited financial statements for Institutional Class shares will be included in the next annual report following the date when the class has completed its first annual period. The annual reports are available upon request and without charge by visiting the Fund's website at www.tocquevillefunds.com or by calling 1-800-697-3863.

COUNSEL AND INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

Paul Hastings LLP, 200 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10166, is counsel for the Trust. Grant Thornton LLP, has been appointed independent registered public accounting firm for the Trust. Grant Thornton LLP, audits the Fund's Annual Financial Statements and provides other related services.

SHAREHOLDER INQUIRIES

Shareholder inquiries should be directed to The Tocqueville Trust c/o U.S. Bank Global Fund Services, 615 East Michigan Street, Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53202, Attention: [name of Fund], or may be made by calling 1-800-697-3863.

Appendix A

TOCQUEVILLE ASSET MANAGEMENT PROXY VOTING PROCEDURES

The Tocqueville View

The foundation of the Tocqueville investment management services and activities is the principles of trust and fiduciary responsibility set forth in both common and statutory law as well as regulatory promulgations. Exercising investment decisions in the exclusive best interest of its clients has been the sole objective and continuing practice of the firm. Thus the extension of those mandates to include the exercise of proxy voting as a value producing or protecting activity of a fiduciary is neither a surprise nor a hardship to the Tocqueville investment programs.

The authority to vote proxies for the clients is established by the Tocqueville advisory contract and, generally, all proxies are voted identically for all clients. In very limited circumstances where a material conflict of interest is identified, Tocqueville may accept direction from a client as to how to vote the shares pertaining to that client's interest. There may also be unusual circumstances when Tocqueville does not vote a proxy due to the extensive procedural requirements (i.e. share blocking) that restrict the investment powers or cost (i.e. personal representation) of voting in a foreign country, undue delays in receiving proxy materials or a lack of sufficient information on which to render an analysis and formulate a vote recommendation.

In light of the regulatory and reporting mandates pertaining to proxy voting, Tocqueville revised and expanded the written *Proxy Voting Procedures and Policy Guidelines* in 2005 and made them readily available, upon request, to its advisory clients as well as to the shareholders of Tocqueville Funds. Likewise the proxy voting record pertinent to an individual client is available at their request and the voting record for the Tocqueville Funds is published in Form P-NX and available to anyone upon request. In addition to SEC requirements governing registered advisers, Tocqueville proxy voting policies reflect the long-standing fiduciary standards and responsibilities for ERISA accounts set forth in *DOL Interpretive Bulletin 94-2*.

Proxy Voting Procedures

Committee on Corporate Governance & Responsibility

Established in 2004, the Committee on Corporate Governance & Responsibility is responsible for developing proxy voting guidelines for Tocqueville to be considered in voting on proposals submitted by corporate managements and shareholders. The Committee meets annually to review existing voting guidelines and as necessary to adopt voting guidelines for those issues identified as new. Thus the *Guidelines* may be updated from time to time as warranted by the Committee. Should an issue for which there is no established guideline be presented for a proxy vote, Tocqueville may abstain on the issue until the Committee has formulated a guideline. Because the issues presented in the proxy process are so varied and often complex, the Committee adopts guidelines rather than rules and does not attempt to have a guideline for every issue.

Consistent with and in furtherance of the fiduciary responsibility of an investment adviser to enhance and preserve the investments of its clients, the Committee's primary focus is to consider the economic impact of proposals. Within that context, the Committee also seeks to promote basic principles of corporate governance:

✓ independence and accountability of the board of directors;

- ✓ equal treatment of all shareholders;
- ✓ opportunity for shareholders to vote on issues which have a material financial impact on the corporation; and,
- ✓ executive compensation that reflects corporate performance

The Committee has also established voting policy guidelines to address social and political issues that are often presented by shareholder proposals. While supportive of corporations being "good corporate citizens" throughout the world, the primary concern of the Committee is the fiduciary responsibility of Tocqueville to preserve and maximize the client's long-term economic value. In the event the Committee determines that the adoption of a proposal would have a negative economic impact on the corporation, the financial impact will determine the vote recommendation resulting in instances where the vote is not in strict adherence to the guideline.

In formulating a voting policy guideline the Committee will primarily research the topic internally through information extracted from corporate governance studies, security analysts' reports, educational articles, and analysis of management and shareholder proposals by independent research consultants as well as seminars pertaining to the subject matter.

Membership of the Committee shall be the President, the Chief Compliance Officer and, upon request, the Senior Portfolio Managers of Tocqueville.

Electronic Voting

To assist in the physical act of voting proxies; to ensure the timely receipt of all proxy statements, solicitations and voting cards pertaining to a particular security; to provide an affirmation that all client accounts are being voted; and to enhance the accuracy and ensure the uniformity of proxy voting record keeping, Tocqueville contracts the proxy voting services of *Institutional Shareholder Services* ("*ISS*"). As a result, Tocqueville has authorized and delegated the mechanics of voting to a professional voting agent thus further reducing the possibility of error and confusion. Most clients for which Tocqueville has proxy voting authority, whether institutional or individual, and its equity holdings are registered into the *ISS* voting system to facilitate electronic voting. This is designed to result in the preparation and voting of a single proxy card reflecting the total of all shares owned by Tocqueville clients. It also provides the data foundation to create a record of the proxy votes entered for each client in conformance with SEC Rule 275.204-2(c)(2)(iii). In addition it provides the data foundation for the preparation of any proxy voting reports required for Form P-NX and requested by certain institutional clients, Fund shareholders, governmental agencies or interested persons.

Staff Responsibilities and Procedures

Proxy voting responsibility is delegated to the chief compliance officer and the Tocqueville operations administrative staff.

Receipt & Reconciliation

- Any materials pertaining to the proxy voting process and the annual meeting, including but not limited to the annual report, the proxy statement, the proxy voting card and any proxy solicitation material, of any corporate security owned by a Tocqueville client, received by Tocqueville is directed to *ISS*.
- An operations assistant monitors the *ISS* system for the meeting date, the record date and the voting timeframe.
- Operations staff provides *ISS* with Tocqueville Funds and Tocqueville client portfolio database a list of all holdings in all securities on at least a weekly data feed, and ideally, a

- daily data feed. Using this data, *ISS* reconciles the Tocqueville holdings list of total shares held with the total cited on the proxy ballot.
- Any discrepancy will be resolved with an operations assistant prior to further processing of the ballot.

Issue Review & Vote Recommendation

- The chief compliance officer monitors news article, analysts' reports, business journals and conference calls for information pertaining to portfolio corporations and maintains a record of any reporting deemed of significance to Tocqueville in its proxy voting process.
- Underlying the proxy voting policies of Tocqueville is the fundamental principle that the financial performance of the corporation and its impact on shareholder value is the primary consideration in voting in the best interest of the client. From time to time this will require financial analysis of the company(ies) involved. In such circumstance, *ISS* will issue an alert to Tocqueville and the proxy materials will be made available to a specific portfolio manager with a request that such an analysis be undertaken. The ultimate vote cast will represent the analysis' conclusion that value to our clients is best achieved if management pursues a particular course of action.
- After review and analysis of the proposals or resolutions to be voted on, *ISS* votes the ballot(s) in accordance with the *Tocqueville Proxy Voting Policy Guidelines*.
- Voting ERISA client proxies is a fiduciary act of plan asset management to be performed by the investment adviser (Tocqueville), unless the voting right has been retained by the named fiduciary of the plan. No ERISA client of Tocqueville has retained proxy voting rights. Further, pursuant to the investment advisory agreement with individual clients, Tocqueville has been granted sole authority to vote all proxies with respect to the securities in the account. The client may withdraw this authority at any time as well as, under certain limited circumstances, instruct Tocqueville as to the direction of the proxy vote in any individual case.

In the event the issue presented in a resolution is not yet the subject of the *Proxy Voting Policy Guidelines* or presents a unique perspective in contradiction of the *Guidelines*, *ISS* will alert Tocqueville to this fact. The chief compliance officer, in his discretion, may cast an abstain vote or bring the issue with a proposed guideline or voting recommendation to the attention of the President for further review and consideration. The President may either establish a guideline to address the issue presented, vote that particular issue without establishing a guideline, or direct an abstain vote. If a guideline is not established, the basis for the vote on the issue shall be noted in the proxy voting records.

In the event that authority to vote the proxies for a client has not been delegated to Tocqueville or, as authorized by the advisory contract, a client has instructed Tocqueville how to vote the client proxy in an individual case, these voting instruction exceptions will be reported to *ISS*. Without such a notation, the proxy shall be voted the same for all clients.

Casting & Confirmation of the Vote

- The proxy voting ballot(s) is cast via *ISS* electronic voting system. In addition, a confirmation of this vote is included in the proxy information database at *ISS*.
- Any ballots received in hardcopy form are faxed to *ISS* for voting and reporting, and the originals are retained by Operations staff.

All materials pertaining to the proxy vote on any corporate security, including but not limited to the corporate annual report (if provided), the proxy statement, the executed ballot and proxy solicitation materials are maintained electronically in the *ISS* database in accordance with SEC Rule 275.204-2(e)(1). Any internal memoranda pertaining to a particular vote shall be retained at the Tocqueville offices.

Conflicts of Interest

Although highly unlikely and consciously avoided, there is the potential for a material conflict of interest to arise between Tocqueville and the interest of its clients in the proxy voting process. Should a material conflict of interest arise it shall be resolved in a manner that is in the best interest of the clients.

- Historically the business interests of the Tocqueville have not resulted in a situation where it was pressured to vote in a manner that was not in the best interest of the client owners. Yet it is understood that the value of a business relationship could possibly create a material conflict. In the event that the possibility of such a conflict of interest is identified, the Committee will determine whether to engage in one of the following courses of action.
 - O Disclose the nature and extent of the conflict to client(s) affected, and seek guidance from the client(s) on how that particular corporate proxy should be voted on their behalf. A notation will be entered in the proxy voting records explaining the conflict and the client directed vote.
 - O Disclose the nature and extent of the conflict, advise the clients of the intended vote and await client consent to vote in that manner.
 - Vote in accordance with the pre-determined policy guideline without discretion, thus effectively negating the conflict.
- In the event a Tocqueville client is the proponent of a shareholder proposal or a candidate in a proxy contest that is opposed by the corporate management, the Committee will review and analyze the proposal pursuant to the *Guidelines* and vote the shares of the other Tocqueville clients as determined to be in their best economic interest. However, the client proponent of the proposal will be permitted to vote the proxy on the shares owned by that client. A notation will be entered in the proxy voting records explaining this situation.
- In the event a Tocqueville officer or employee has a personal or business relationship with participants in a proxy contest, corporate directors or candidates for corporate director being voted on by Tocqueville, that officer or employee will be prohibited from any participation in the voting process for that particular company.
- Ownership by Tocqueville officers or employees of corporate shares is not a conflict of interest resulting in exclusion from the participation in the voting process. However, the personal views of the officer or employee in voting their individual shares shall neither influence nor affect the voting of shares by Tocqueville in accordance with the *Proxy Voting Procedures and Policy Guidelines*.

Proxies That Will Not Be Voted

Although relatively a rare occurrence, there may be circumstances (especially with international holdings) when the cost of exercising the proxy vote or unique voting restrictions outweigh the beneficial consequence of the resolution being voted on. As a result, Tocqueville generally will not endeavor to vote proxies whenever:

- ✓ The proxy materials are written in language other than English and no translation has been provided
- The proxy voting process of the foreign jurisdiction involved requires personal attendance or the retention of a representative for fee or the appointment of a local power of attorney in order to cast a vote

- ✓ The proxies are subject to share blocking restrictions
- ✓ The underlying security is on loan requiring that it be recalled in order to vote if the holdings are deminimis or the vote relates to a routine matter

Proxy Voting Record Retention & Availability

Records Retained

Consistent with SEC Rule 204-2(c)(2), Tocqueville has identified the following records and materials pertaining to the proxy voting process that have been retained and preserved in accordance with the SEC directive. These may be retained in either hardcopy at Tocqueville or accessed in electronic format from *ISS*.

- ❖ The *Proxy Voting Procedures and Policy Guidelines* of Tocqueville
- every corporate security in the firm portfolio:
 - i. the annual report of the company (if provided)
 - ii. the proxy statement (if provided) pertaining to the annual or special meeting at which a vote of shareholders is to be recorded
 - iii. the Tocqueville client record date holder list
 - iv. any written proxy solicitation materials submitted and received in addition to the corporate proxy statement by either management or the proponent of the proposal or someone seeking to solicit support or votes on behalf of either management or the proponent
 - v. any memoranda or notes prepared by Tocqueville that were material to making a decision in the course of exercising a proxy voting for client securities and,
 - vi. the *ISS* proxy ballot summary as marked by the chief compliance officer, when necessary, reflecting a vote "for, against or abstain" on each proposal presented.

In the event of a contested election or proposal, the proxy statement of each proponent shall be retained but only the proxy card actually used to vote shall be made a part of the hardcopy file.

- For client accounts governed by ERISA, a report is generated on a quarterly, semi-annual or annual basis, depending on the preference and instruction of the ERISA client. The client will specify the information desired in such a report that may include the date and type of meeting; the name of the issuer; the issues being voted on; the shares voted; the record date for the meeting; and, the vote cast.
- A record of each client request for the *Proxy Voting Procedures and Policy Guidelines* or for information pertaining to the proxy voting for that client's securities. If the request is written or by email, a copy of the request and the Tocqueville written response shall constitute the record. If the request is a verbal communication, a memorandum shall be prepared as the record noting, at a minimum, a) the name of the client, b) the date of the request and, c) the date and extent of the Tocqueville response. The original of any request and a copy of the Tocqueville response will be retained in a separate file of such correspondence. In addition a copy of both the request and the response will be made a part of the client's individual file within the Tocqueville record-keeping system.
- In accordance with SEC Rule 30b1-4, for proxies voted by Tocqueville pursuant to the delegation of such authority by registered investment companies, Form N-PX shall be used to annually report the proxy voting record for the most recent twelve-month period ending June 30. A separate Form N-PX shall be filed on behalf of each registered investment company client and shall include the following information:

- i. name of the issuer
- ii. exchange ticker
- iii. CUSIP, if easily available
- iv. shareholder meeting date
- vi. brief description of the issue being voted on
- vi. whether the matter was proposed by the issuer or a shareholder
- vii. how the fund cast its vote on the matter, and
- viii. whether the vote was cast for or against management's recommendation

The Proxy Voting Procedures and Policy Guidelines of Tocqueville are available, upon

Availability of Records

request, to any client or perspective client of the firm.
A record of proxy votes cast on behalf of a client is available, upon request, to that particular client for whose securities the votes were cast.
Form N-PX pertaining to any registered investment company for which Tocqueville has been delegated proxy voting responsibility shall be available upon request, within three days of such request.
A request for the current Policy Guidelines or individual Tocqueville client proxy voting records may be submitted in writing to the address of the Tocqueville offices (40 West 57th Street, 19th fl., New York, NY 10019), by email via the Tocqueville website mailbox (www.tocqueville.com) or verbally to the proxy unit of Tocqueville operations by calling toll-free 1-800-355-7307. All such requests will be routed to the chief compliance officer

On an annual basis, the client accounts that are governed by ERISA will be provided a summary of the current Policy Guidelines and, in accordance with the client's preference and instruction, on a quarterly, semi-annual or annual basis provided a written report of the proxy votes that were cast on behalf of the client.

who shall respond in writing and provide a copy of the materials requested as appropriate.

- A request for the current Policy Guidelines used by Tocqueville in voting proxies on behalf of any registered investment company and/or a copy of Form N-PX may be submitted by calling toll-free 1-800-355-7307. Tocqueville does not offer Form N-PX via its website; however, it is available on the SEC website at www.sec.gov. In response to requests submitted to Tocqueville, a copy of Form N-PX will be provided within three business days of receipt of the request by first class mail.
- As a general policy, other than as prescribed by SEC Rule, Tocqueville does not disclose the proxy vote record of any client to third parties or to the public.

Duration of Retention

In conformance with SEC Rule 204-2(e)(1), all proxy voting material and records described in further detail herein will be retained in either hardcopy form in the Tocqueville offices for a period of not less than five (5) years or accessible in electronic format from the proxy voting database of *ISS*. Annually, operations assistant will extract the hardcopy materials that have been retained at Tocqueville for the prerequisite five (5) year period and discard these materials.

To provide added protection against unintentional destruction or discarding, a record of all proxy votes will be maintained in electronic format on disk and stored at a site away from the Tocqueville offices, in conformance with SEC Rule 204-2(g) that authorizes the safeguarding of records by electronic storage

media. Furthermore, a copy of any voting record from 2007 to the present is available from *ISS* upon reasonable notice of request.

Revision History

Procedures Adopted 06/01/03

Procedures Expanded 02/11/04

Procedures Revised 08/09/04

Procedures Revised 12/06/04

Mechanics Revised 03/01/07

Procedures Revised 02/18/08

Mechanics Clarified 02/21/09

Mechanics Clarified 01/26/12

Records Retention Revised 03/26/15

Appendix B

TOCQUEVILLE ASSET MANAGEMENT PROXY VOTING POLICY GUIDELINES

Proxy Voting Policy Guidelines

Overview

It is impossible to establish policies so comprehensive as to address every issue presented for a proxy vote by either corporate management or shareholder proponents. Accordingly Tocqueville has adopted "guidelines" that generally pertain to 95% of all proxy proposals presented. By definition, these guidelines do not dictate a particular result but rather provide the policy foundation for determining an appropriate course of action for voting proxies.

These guidelines are designed to be applicable to the proxy voting process for U.S. domestic corporations as well as to the proxy voting process for Canadian issuers. In light of the complexity, timing, variety and language barriers of voting proxies in multiple foreign jurisdictions, Tocqueville has determined that it is the best interest of its clients to adopt the *Global Proxy Voting Policies* of Institutional Shareholder Services ("ISS") as the voting policies for Tocqueville.

Due to the precatory nature of most shareholder proposals, latitude may be given to supporting resolutions that "request" the board of directors' consideration of a particular corporate action or policy, whereas a stricter standard may be imposed if the shareholder proposal is a by-law amendment that, if approved, mandates implementation by the board.

When an issue is presented for the first time ever, Tocqueville may abstain until the there is an opportunity to analyze the subject matter for the adoption of a formal guideline.

In special matters, such as a "hostile" takeover, contested election of directors, proposed merger or acquisition, equity research analysts of Tocqueville and proxy voting advisory research services will provide additional insight on the both the financial and corporate governance aspects of the situation. As always, the ultimate vote cast will be based on what Tocqueville determines to be in the best financial interest of its clients toward the maximization of shareholder value.

Guidelines on Management Proposals

Appointment of Auditors Generally *Supports the choice of auditors recommended by the independent audit committee of the board of directors, but prefers that there be a rotation of the firm auditing the company every ten (10) years. Such support may be withheld if (a) An auditor has a financial interest in or association with the company, and is therefore not independent; (b) There is reason to believe that opinion rendered by the independent auditor is neither accurate nor indicative of the company's financial position; (c) Poor accounting practices are identified that rise to a serious level of concern, such as: fraud; misapplication of GAAP; and material weaknesses identified in Section 404 disclosures; or (d) Fees for non-audit services ("Other" fees) are excessive as determined by ISS.

<u>Classified/Staggered Boards</u> *<u>Supports</u> the annual election of all directors. *<u>Does not support</u> the establishment of staggered terms or "classified" boards. However support will not be withheld for the election of directors simply because the board is currently classified.

<u>Confidential Ballot</u> *<u>Supports</u> confidential voting by shareholders, and the use of independent tabulators and inspectors of election. *<u>Supports</u> proposals seeking to maintain the confidentiality of votes cast by

proxy on uncontested matters, including a running tally of votes for and against. *Does not support any attempt to either circumvent or curtail the confidentiality of the voting process, or use information obtained during the voting process to influence the outcome of the voting. *Supports proposals requesting the adoption of a uniform method of vote tabulation to insure that the support for management and shareholder proposals be calculated in the same manner (e.g. If abstentions are excluded when calculating director support, abstentions should be excluded when calculating support for shareholder proposals).

<u>Consent Proceedings/Special Meetings</u> *<u>Does not support</u> the elimination or restriction of the shareholder right to solicit written consents for the removal and election of directors without a shareholder meeting. *<u>Does not support</u> restricting the ability or right of shareholders to call a special meeting of the company.

<u>Contested Election of Directors*Case-by-case</u> analysis will be undertaken to review the a) long term financial performance of the company, b) management's track record, c) qualifications of both slates of candidates, d) basis for the proxy contest, e) likelihood of proposed objectives being met and f) ultimate best economic interest of all shareholders.

<u>Cumulative Voting</u> *<u>Supports</u> allowing shareholders to cast cumulative votes by multiplying the number of shares owned by the number of director candidates and casting the total vote for any individual or slate of candidates. Cumulative voting may result in a minority bloc of stock being represented on the board and may also provide the most effective means for getting a difference in viewpoint on the board.

<u>Director Liability & Indemnification</u> *Supports a limitation on director liability and increased indemnification provided there is an exception to such indemnity in the event of fraud or a violation of fiduciary duty by any director. In particular, <u>Does not support</u> any proposal that would affect a director's liability for (a) breach of the duty of loyalty, (b) acts or omissions not in good faith or involving intentional misconduct or knowing violations of law, (c) unlawful purchase or redemption of stock, (d) payment of unlawful dividends, or (e) receipt of improper personal benefits. *Supports indemnification of legal expenses of directors and officers who acted in good faith and for a purpose they reasonably believe to be in the corporation's best interest. *Does not support increasing the indemnification of directors or officers for damages caused by violations of the duty of care.

<u>Director Nomination by Shareholders</u> The proposition that shareholders have an effective and equitable means of participating in the election of directors is one that we support provided that it is achieved with uniform application. The difficulty with addressing this topic via shareholder proposals is one of definition. Accepting that substantial long-term shareholders should have the means to nominate directors for inclusion in the company proxy statement, what is a reasonable amount and duration of such a holding? Until the SEC and/or state legislatures establish the nomination and election processes for directors and a uniform process is applicable to all corporations, we are not enthralled with the piecemeal approach to resolving this important governance issue. However, *<u>Support</u> proposals seeking to authorize holders of 3% or more of outstanding shares for at least three years to nominate up to 25% of board seats available whose names would appear in the company proxy statement, for election to the Board. *<u>Support</u> an additional limitation as to the number of shareholders that may aggregate holdings in order to meeting the ownership percentage threshold (i.e. no more than 20).

<u>Dual Class Stock</u> *<u>Does not support</u> the creation or extension of dual class or unequal voting rights stock which reduces the voting power of existing shareholders and concentrates significant power in management.

<u>Election of Directors</u> *Support for the election of directors will be based primarily on the long-term economic performance of the company, its corporate governance principles and practices and the maintenance of accountability & independence of the board of directors. A failure of the directors to exercise appropriate oversight of management or to advance the best financial interests of shareholders could result in the withholding of election support. Where less than 75% of the board is independent directors (as defined below): *Does not support the election of non-independent nominees or the members

of the Nominating Committee. *Does not support the election of the Audit Committee Chair (or Audit Committee members if classified board and Audit Chair is not a current nominee) who fails to submit the appointment of auditors to shareholders for ratification. *Does not support the election of the Audit Committee Chair if the Audit Committee has selected auditors for which ratification is being withheld under the guideline for "Appointment of Auditors" noted above. In recognition of the substantial equity stake held by certain directors or shareholders, on a case-by-case basis, director nominees who are or represent such shareholders may be supported under our board and committee independence policies provided the company has adopted independence and governance criteria identified by ISS. *As to individual directors, the failure of a director (except new nominees) to attend 75% of the meeting of the board and committees of which the director is a member, without particular justification (i.e., illness) will result in the withholding of support. If the proxy disclosure is unclear and insufficient to determine whether a director attended at least 75 percent of the aggregate of his/her board and committee meetings during his/her period of service, support will be withheld from the election of the director(s) in question. *Does not support election of directors, other than first time candidates, who have failed to personally invest their own funds in an equity position in the company. *Does not support the election of directors if the board has failed or refused to implement as corporate policy the resolve of a shareholder resolution which received the favorable vote of the majority of the votes cast during the preceding annual meeting. *Does not support the election of members of Governance Committee (or equivalent) if the company's charter or articles of incorporation impose an outright prohibition on the submission of binding shareholder proposals, or share ownership requirements or time holding requirements to file such by-law amendments are in excess of SEC Rule 14a-8. Vote against on an ongoing basis. We believe the shareholders' ability to amend the bylaws is a fundamental right of ownership which should not be infringed upon. *Does not support the election of persons nominated for director who seek to serve on four or more public company boards of directors. *Does not support the election of a Chairman of the Board or the Chief Executive Officer of a company who serve on the board of more than one public company besides their own. Further, support will be withheld for the election of directors who have a demonstrated history of disregard for shareholder interests. This will be most prevalent with (a) members of the Compensation Committee adopting executive compensation programs either too excessive or without regard for the financial performance of the company, (b) members of the Audit Committee if the company has corporate governance deficiencies or wrongdoings, (c) members of the Compensation Committee where the backdating of options was approved, or (d) the entire Board where it has failed to adopt corrective measures to re-price the backdated options or to recoup option gains on the backdated grants. *Support will be withheld for the election of the entire board of directors, if: The board adopts or renews a poison pill without shareholder approval, does not commit to putting it to shareholder vote within 12 months of adoption (or in the case of an newly public company, does not commit to put the pill to a shareholder vote within 12 months following the IPO), reneges on a commitment to put the pill to a vote or makes a material adverse modification to an existing pill, including, but not limited to, extension, renewal or lowering the trigger without shareholder approval. *Support will be withheld for the election of the entire board if: A company completes its initial public offering (IPO) with a multi-class capital structure (with unequal voting rights), a classified board, supermajority vote requirements or other governance provisions deemed contrary to shareholder interest and fails to either reverse such provisions or put each provision to a shareholder vote within three years after the completion of the IPO. *Does not support the election of directors nominated by slate ballot, which requires a vote being cast for all nominees collectively. This policy will not apply to contested director elections, *Does not support the adoption of bylaw provisions that would allow for the appointment of an alternate director, who has not been elected to the board by shareholders, to attend board or committee meetings in place of the duly elected director.

Certain principles of corporate governance can impact performance and therefore may be considered in determining whether to support the election of directors:

• Seventy-five percent (75%) of directors should be non-management independents with no direct relationship with the company. Independence shall be evidence by (1) not being employed by the company or an affiliate in an executive capacity within the past three years, (2) not being or having been employed with a company or firm that is a paid advisor

or consultant to the company, (3) having no personal services contract with the company, and (4) not being an immediate family member related to any current director or senior executive of the company or not being related to several employees of the company.

- The audit committee, nominating committee and compensation committee of the board should be comprised entirely of non-management independent directors.
- Directors should not take specific action considered particularly detrimental to shareholder interests; should not adopt excessive forms of compensation or severance agreements to protect economic interests of particular executives without approval of shareholders; and, should not adopt or implement excessive defensive measures that entrench management rather that protect shareholder value.

The plethora of compensation packages, products or arrangements that constitute poor or offensive compensation practices has expanded, virtually unchecked or challenged. Shareholders have reason to be outraged at excessive rewards having no relationship or relevance to performance or merit. We are in agreement with ISS that such practices should prompt the withholding of support for the Compensation Committee, and most likely the entire Board when we have identified:

- Employment contracts having egregious multi-year guarantees of bonuses or grants
- "Perks" excessively dominating compensation
- There is a significant misalignment between CEO pay and company performance ("pay for performance")
- Performance metric or criteria being changed during the performance period
- Outrageous pension payouts
- Excessive severance or new hire compensation packages
- Options backdating
- Change-in-control payouts without loss of job or significant reduction of job responsibilities
- The company fails to include a Say on Pay ballot item when required under SEC provisions, or under the company's declared frequency of Say on Pay
- The company fails to include a Frequency of Say on Pay ballot item when required under SEC provisions

Employee Stock Purchase Plans *Supports employee stock purchase plans provided that the plan is available to all employees, the purchase price is not less than 85% of the market price, employees are investing their own funds and the number of shares allocated for the plan does not excessively dilute the ownership interest of current shareholders.

Executive & Director Compensation Proposals to adopt or extend executive compensation plans are reviewed on a <u>case-by-case</u> basis, but any compensation plan must have the overriding purpose of motivating corporate personnel through performance incentives and must not be unduly generous. However, *<u>Does not support</u> any compensation plan that excessively consumes corporate resources or is dilutive to earnings and asset values. Additional negative factors of a compensation plan include:

a) excessive dilution; b) options at below market prices; c) restricted stock giveaways awarding longevity rather than performance; d) stand-alone stock appreciation rights; e) loans or other forms of financial assistance to award holders; f) abusive change of control payments; g) excessive severance agreements; and h) blank-check authority to the administering committee to set or forgive terms as it desires.

Guided by analyses of performance metrics, peer group adoptions, a balance of fixed vs. performance driven compensation, excessive practices, board responsiveness to investor input and the ultimate board rationale for the Executive Compensation Plan proposed, such executive pay and practices proposals, as well certain aspects of outside director compensation, will be addressed on a <u>case-by-case</u> basis in accordance with guidance from ISS. However *<u>Does not support management say on pay (MSOP)</u> proposals, the election of compensation committee members (or, in rare cases where the full board is deemed responsible, all directors including the CEO), and/or an equity-based incentive plan proposal if:

- There is a misalignment between CEO pay and company performance (pay for performance);
- The company maintains problematic pay practices;
- The board exhibits poor communication and responsiveness to shareholders.

Director Compensation Equity ownership by directors is encouraged and a compensation structure should include shares of stock as a portion of the annual fee, however, *Does not support stock options for outside directors. *Does not support granting bonuses or options to outside directors in the event of a "change of control", but *Supports the acceleration of awards already granted to avoid a sacrifice of benefits in such an event.

Stock Option Plans *Does not support either the adoption or extension of stock option plans or plan amendments that result in excessive dilution. *Does not support omnibus stock option plans with multiple types of awards in one plan because shareholders should have the opportunity to vote on the separate components of each plan. *Does not support the granting of stock appreciation rights since they defeat the purpose of giving employees a long-term equity stake in the company. *Does not support stock depreciation rights that pay the employee cash when the market price of an option previously granted declines. *Does not support plans allowing for the repricing of options that have gone "underwater" (unless resulting from a market wide event over the short term rather than company specific poor performance). *Does not support option exercise pricing at below the market price of the stock on the date of grant. *Does not support the reloading of options so that the stock available under the plan automatically increases as the exercise of options increases. *Does not support the extension of the option exercise period more than three years beyond retirement because it gives retired executives unlimited upside profit potential from movement in the stock price that is unrelated to any effort of the executive to improve performance.

Executive Loans Consistent with the <u>Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002</u> prohibition against personal loans to corporate officers or directors, *<u>Does not support</u> company loans to executives/employees for use in paying for stock or stock options with a promissory note or to borrow money from the company. *<u>Does not support</u> a loan at rates substantially below market rates. *<u>Does not support</u> the forgiveness of loans upon termination or retirement. Any existing loans and action taken with regard to them must be fully disclosed to shareholders and have been made only pursuant to plans previously approved by the board of directors.

Incentive Compensation Plans *Does not support incentive compensation plans that are not specifically related to corporate and individual performance such as restricted stock or cash equivalents as a reward for staying with the company a certain number of years, but are not tied to performance goals.

<u>Fair Price Amendments</u> *<u>Supports</u> proposals that prohibit a two-tier pricing system by requiring anyone seeking to acquire a company to pay every shareholder a fair price. *<u>Does not support</u> such amendments if they are coupled or linked with a supermajority vote requirement or other anti-takeover defensive device.

Golden Parachute Compensation Proposals seeking shareholder approval of "golden parachute" compensation present complex and significant issues often requiring extensive analysis. While recognizing the need and equity of a severance package program, such programs should not be exorbitant or excessive. Guided by the terms of the programs and the ultimate board rationale for the package proposed, such proposals will be addressed on a <u>case-by-case</u> basis in accordance with guidance from ISS. Circumstances

where the golden parachute vote is incorporated into a company's separate advisory vote on compensation (management "say on pay") will be viewed as a "linked or bundled proposal" resulting in a vote of *Does not support.

<u>Linked Proposals</u> *<u>Does not support</u> proposals which link or bundle two or more elements or issues, that are not separately beneficial to shareholders, together in one proposal: such as when a proposal includes one or more elements that could have an adverse impact on shareholder value/rights or that violates a policy developed under these Guidelines, Such proposals can be used as either a means to disguise what is being sought or a form of coercion (i.e. a fair price amendment linked to a supermajority amendment or a corporate governance reform linked to the payment of a dividend).

<u>Mergers & Acquisitions</u> *Case-by-case analysis and evaluation will be conducted by equity analyst staff to determine whether the planned merger or acquisition is in the ultimate best financial interest of shareholders and our clients.

<u>Private Placement Financing</u> *<u>Does not support</u> proposals seeking blanket shareholder approval of the unrestricted issuance or the issuance of more than 10% of equity shares for private placement financing. Without having explanation and information on a specific placement, shareholders should not relinquish such broad discretion for equity financing to the board.

<u>Poison Pills</u> *<u>Does not support</u> the creation or extension of poison pills, involving the issuance of preferred stock purchase rights unilaterally declared as a dividend without shareholder approval, that can result in insulating incumbent management against competitive bids for the company. *<u>Does not support</u> any form of management entrenchment device and practice, thus poison pills presented for shareholder approval will not be supported.

<u>Pre-emptive Rights</u> *<u>Does not support</u> proposals seeking to eliminate the pre-emptive right of shareholders to maintain their proportional ownership position by having the first opportunity to purchase additional shares made available through a new public offering. Such rights not only reduce the negative impact of dilution otherwise caused by newly issued shares, but also preserve the voting interests of the shareholders.

<u>Proxy Process</u> *<u>Does not support</u> the elimination or restriction of shareholders' access to the proxy process. Federal and state law authorizes the filing of shareholder resolutions that are limited in scope by the procedures of SEC Rule 14a-8, providing a means by which shareholders may pursue the accountability of directors and the future policy direction of the company.

<u>Reincorporation</u> *Supports proposals for reincorporation to another jurisdiction when a sound financial or business reason is demonstrated. *Does not support such proposals when posed as part of an anti-takeover defense or solely to limit directors' liability.

Say on Pay *Supports shareholders having an **annual** opportunity to review, evaluate and have a "say" on executive pay practices. U.S. Domestic Issuers listed in different countries with multiple compensation proposals on the ballot pertaining to the same pay program will be assessed on a case-by-case basis using the following guiding principle: (1) align voting recommendations so as to not have inconsistent recommendations on the same pay program, and (2) use the policy perspective of the country in which the company is listed. However, if there is a compensation proposal on a ballot under which there is no applicable U.S. policy, the policy of the country requiring it to be on ballot will apply. This is a limited carve out; for U.S.-listed companies, most markets' say-on-pay proposals will be viewed from a U.S. say-on-pay policy perspective.

<u>Size of the Board</u> *<u>Supports</u> the board of directors' discretion, with shareholder approval, in setting the size of the board.

<u>Stakeholder Proposals</u> *<u>Does not support</u> proposals seeking to redefine the "business judgment rule" and provide a wide range of director discretionary considerations as to the impact of corporate actions on its employees, customers, creditors and communicates. Allowing consideration of stakeholders can undermine the pre-eminence of shareholder rights and may have a negative impact on the company.

Stock Authorization Providing the board of directors with flexibility in changing financial conditions is desirable, but an increase of authorized stock as an anti-takeover defensive mechanism is not. *Supports an increase of authorized common stock when management demonstrates a specific need or intent to meet immediate business needs (i.e. stock split, recapitalization or funding of employee stock purchase plan). An increase of greater than 100% of the current authorization will be evaluated on the basis of the company's need for additional shares. *Does not support the authorization of or an increase in blank-check preferred stock unless management provides an explanation of the specific financial purpose and benefit of the issuance, and details all voting rights associated with the preferred stock. For companies treated as U.S. domestic issuers by the SEC, with a sole listing in the U.S., but which are required by the laws of the country of incorporation to seek approval for all share issuances. of general share issuance authorities (i.e. those without a specified purpose), *Supports the issuance of up to a maximum of twenty percent (20%) of currently issued capital, provided the duration of the authority is clearly disclosed and reasonable (i.e. up to three years). Share issuance mandates at dual-listed companies which are required to comply with listing rules in the country of incorporation will be evaluated and voted on pursuant to the ISS policy for that market.

<u>Supermajority Amendments</u> *<u>Does not support</u> proposals that would establish a supermajority vote threshold (higher than 2/3) for shareholder approval of any action of the board of directors, including but not limited to the adoption or amendment of the company charter or bylaws, or the merger with or acquisition of/by another corporate entity.

<u>TARP Compensation Plans</u> *Proposals seeking shareholder advisory votes on TARP Fund Compensation Plans present complex and significant issues requiring extensive analysis. As long as the shareholder vote continues to be non-binding; guided by analyses of performance metrics, peer group adoptions, a balance of fixed vs. performance driven compensation, excessive practices, board responsiveness to investor input and the ultimate board rationale for the Plan proposed, such proposals will be addressed on a <u>case-by-case</u> basis in accordance with guidance from ISS.

Guidelines on Shareholder Proposals

<u>Auditor Independence</u> *Supports proposals seeking to restrict the public accounting firm retained to perform auditing services for a company from also engaging in management consulting service for the company. *Supports company initiatives that also seek shareholder ratification of the appointment of the separate management consulting firm.

<u>Board Diversity</u> *<u>Does not support</u> proposals that encourage diversified representation on the board merely for the sake of diversification. *<u>Supports</u> proposals that seek to expand the search for qualified director candidates without regard to race, creed or color. *<u>Does not support</u> proposals that dictate the inclusion or exclusion of particular classes or groups as directors. *<u>Does not support</u> proposals that suggest, recommend or require specific personal, professional or educational qualifications for director nominees. In our view, establishing the criteria for qualified independent directors is both the duty and prerogative of the (presumably) independent nominating committee of the board.

Bonus Recapture *Supports the recapture of executive bonuses proven to be unearned as a result of significant restatement financial results or other "corrections" that dramatically alter the performance target achievements used to determine and calculate such bonuses. In the event of a significant restatement of financial results or an extraordinary write-off subsequent to the awarding of performance incentives, such awards must be recalculated to ascertain that the performance criterion was, in fact, achieved. In our view, any management personnel who receive compensation based on what is subsequently determined to be

erroneous information, whether the result of intentional misconduct or simple error, should return those sums as they were not, in fact, earned based on meeting established performance criteria.

<u>Business Continuity</u> *<u>Supports</u> proposals seeking the adoption of a documented CEO succession planning policy. It is imperative that all companies have succession plans in place. The SEC expects that investment advisers provide for such succession plans in their business continuity programs, and it is logical for us support such proposals barring significant foundation to do otherwise.

<u>Business Operations</u> *<u>Does not support</u> shareholder proposals that seek to dictate the course, content or direction of business operations. *<u>Does not support</u> proposals asking suppliers, genetic research and food retail companies and restaurants to voluntarily label genetically engineered (GE) ingredients in their products and/or eliminate GE ingredients.

<u>Charitable/Political Contributions*Does not support</u> proposals seeking to direct how and to whom the company should make charitable, philanthropic and political contributions. *<u>Does not support</u> proposals seeking to bar the company from making any political contributions. Legislation and rule promulgation significantly impact on the ability to do business. Barring all political contributions could put the company at a competitive disadvantage. *<u>Supports</u> reasonable requests for disclosure of such contributions (except the publishing in newspapers and public media) as an element of the board's accountability to shareholders, provided it does not entail excessive costs. *<u>Does not support</u> proposals asking for a list of company executives, directors, consultants, legal counsels, lobbyists, or investment bankers that have prior government service and whether such service had a bearing on the business of the company. Such a list would be burdensome to prepare without providing any meaningful information to shareholders

<u>Climate Change</u> *Supports proposals seeking increased disclosure regarding the risks of liability and cost to a company's business operations, financial security and reputation that may result from climate changes caused by green-house gas emissions and "global warming". Insurers having begun to factor directors' actions to address the potential risks associated with climate change in the determination to provide directors-and-officers liability coverage, it is equally important that there be increased disclosure to shareowners of how the board plans to address and mitigate these risks.

<u>Director Compensation Approvals</u> *<u>Does not support</u> proposals seeking to establish the annual approval by shareholders of compensation for non-employee directors. If dissatisfied with the levels of compensation being paid our displeasure is expressed by withholding support for the election of the board or the Compensation Committee members in particular. * <u>Supports</u> proposals requesting submission of "golden coffins" to a shareholder vote or to eliminate the practice altogether. Shareholders deserve the opportunity to review and approve or reject corporate policies that could oblige the company to make payments or awards including, but not limited to unearned salary or bonuses, accelerated vesting of unvested equity grants, or other "perks" in lieu of compensation following the death of senior executives. A benefit program or equity plan proposal to which the broad-based employee population is eligible are generally not considered such a "golden coffin".

<u>Director Governance & Policy</u> *Supports proposals promoting good corporate governance by seeking a majority of non-management, independent directors, and the formation of totally independent audit, nominating and compensation committees. *Supports the elimination of retirement plans for non-management independent directors. *Supports proposals seeking the separation of the offices of Chairman and Chief Executive Officer in order that the structure and style of leadership does not compromise the Chairman's duty to oversee management or give the CEO undue power to determine corporate policy. As an alternative to requiring the separation of these offices, *Supports the appointment of an independent lead director. In the event of such an appointment, *Does not support the separation of the principal offices. *Does not support the establishment of artificial qualifications for directors such as mandatory retirement age, term limits and minimum stock ownership. The board's internal self-evaluation of director performance should determine whether a director continues to be qualified for the board. *Does not support proposals requesting the creation of a new standing board committee on social issues unless ISS determines

that existing oversight mechanisms (including current committee structure) are grossly insufficient, the level of current board disclosure regarding the issue for which oversight is sought is inadequate, or the company has a record either poor performance or no performance in addressing the underlying social issue.

<u>Director Nomination Processes</u> The proposition that shareholders have an effective and equitable means of participating in the election of directors is one that we support provided that it is achieved with uniform application. The difficulty with addressing this topic via shareholder proposals is one of definition. Accepting that substantial long-term shareholders should have the means to nominate directors for inclusion in the company proxy statement, what is a reasonable amount and duration of such a holding? Until the SEC and/or state legislatures establish the nomination and election processes for directors and a uniform process is applicable to all corporations, we are not enthralled with a piecemeal approach to resolving this important governance issue. *<u>Does not support</u> proposals seeking to have multiple nominees for each director position being elected. *<u>Support</u> proposals seeking to authorize holders of 3% or more of outstanding shares for at least three years to nominate up to 25% of board seats available whose names would appear in the company proxy statement, for election to the Board.

Disclosure Issues *Supports proposals seeking disclosure to shareholders on business activities provided there is no excessive cost to the company, the request is reasonable, the information would be of benefit to all shareholders and is not otherwise readily available. *Does not support disclosure when the information being sought is proprietary, confidential, duplicative, excessive or irrelevant to the operation of the company. *Does not support proposals seeking disclosure that exceeds SEC requirements about executive compensation, director nominees or corporate employees' prior professional service. *Proposals requesting a company report on its energy efficiency policies are reviewed on a case-by-case basis, considering the company's: current disclosure related to energy efficiency policies, initiatives, and performance measures; level of participation in voluntary energy efficiency programs and initiatives; compliance with applicable legislation and/or regulations regarding energy efficiency; and energy efficiency policies and initiatives relative to industry peers. *Supports proposals requesting a report on company policies, initiatives/procedures, oversight mechanisms related to toxic materials, including certain product line toxicities, and/or product safety in its supply chain, unless ISS determines that: the company already discloses similar information through existing reports or policies such as a Supplier Code of Conduct and/or a sustainability report; the company has formally committed to the implementation of a toxic materials and/or product safety and supply chain reporting and monitoring program based on industry norms or similar standards within a specified time frame; and The company has not been recently involved in relevant significant controversies or violations. *Proposals requesting the company to review and report on the financial and reputation risks associated with operations in "high risk" markets, such as a terrorismsponsoring state or otherwise, will be reviewed on a case-by-case basis taking into account guidance and evaluation by ISS. *Guided by the analysis of ISS, proposals requesting reports outlining the potential community impact of company operations in specific regions considering will be reviewed on a case-bycase basis taking into consideration the impact of regulatory non-compliance, litigation, remediation, or reputational loss that may be associated with failure to manage the company's operations in question, including the management of relevant community and stakeholder relations; and, the degree to which company policies and procedures are consistent with industry norms. *Does not support proposals requesting the company disclose its diversity policies, initiatives, comprehensive diversity data, and EEO-1 data.

<u>Drug Patent Extension</u> The business decision to request an extension of the patent on a prescription drug is not, per se, an unethical endeavor. While the FTC has ultimate authority to regulate the competition between generic and patent protected drugs, and to insure that any request for patent extension is pursued within the parameters of the pertinent statute (Hatch-Waxman law), it is not an unreasonable request that the board of <u>directors</u> adopt ethical standards for its process of seeking a patent extension and to report to shareholders on such standards. *Supports proposals resolving such a reasonable request.

<u>Election of Directors</u> * <u>Support</u> proposals seeking to have the electoral threshold for directors raised to a majority of shareholders entitled to vote *provided* the proposal is reasonably crafted, whether binding

bylaws and precatory (nonbinding), and further provided that it does not conflict with State law of incorporation . Consideration is given to voting against such a proposal if the company has adopted formal corporate governance principles that present an effective equivalent to the majority voting proposal (including director resignation policies) or if the proposal does not exempt contested elections from the majority standard. Consideration is also given to the company's history of accountability to shareholders in its governance structure & past actions. *Does not support proposals seeking the adoption of company policy that would forbid any director having more than 25 percent of the vote cast for his/her election to the board withheld by shareholders from serving on any key board committee. Having established as policy that directors should receive a 50 percent vote in support of their election to the board, there is little to be gained in establishing additional vote thresholds for being members of key board committees.

Energy & Environmental Issues *Supports proposals promoting the preservation of the global environment by seeking the adoption of the *CERES Principles* that encourage the company to operate in a manner that protects the environment as well as the safety and health of its employees. If a corporation's environmental record is proven so poor as to have (or the potential for) a negative economic impact on shareholder value, support may be given to a proposal seeking specific action directed at significantly improving the company's poor environmental record. *Supports proposals requesting that companies to adopt policies to reduce the danger of potential catastrophic chemical releases at chemical and/or manufacturing plants. Proposals requesting that companies report on such policies will be reviewed on a case-by-case basis in accordance with guidance from ISS.

<u>Equal Employment/Anti-Discrimination</u> *Supports proposals seeking prohibitions against discrimination based on race, color, creed, sex, religion, sexual orientation, labor organization affiliation or activities, or non-job related criteria.

Executive Compensation *Does not support proposals seeking to establish arbitrary limits or caps on executive compensation.*Supports proposals seeking to link compensation to financial performance objectives and/or shareholder value. *Does not support "common sense executive compensation" proposals seeking to establish arbitrary limitations or caps on executive compensation or to dictate the considerations weighed by compensation committees in determining the appropriate levels of competitive compensation programs.*Supports the use of "indexed stock options" having an exercise price indexed or linked to a market or industry peer group stock performance index. *Does not support proposals linking executive compensation to corporate social responsibility performance measures. *Supports proposals seeking annual advisory shareholder votes on executive pay practices. Such "say on pay" proposals are patterned after similar practices in the UK, Sweden and Australia where shareholders exercise a non-binding vote on executive compensation. The expansion of compensation discussion and the Summary Compensation Table now mandated by the SEC should provide shareholders a better understanding of the amounts & types of executive pay as well as the factors considered by the Compensation Committee in establishing such programs. *Supports proposals requesting boards to adopt "pay-for-superior performance" compensation plans for senior executives if the proposal seeks plans that set forth the financial performance criteria (financial or stock price based) to be benchmarked against a reasonable peer group performance and further request that the company exceed the mean performance of the disclosed peer group on the selected criteria. Any long-term equity compensation component of the plan should also specify the performance criteria to be benchmarked against others. The receipt of such equity based compensation must require company performance that exceeds the mean performance of the peer group on the selected criteria. *Supports proposals calling for companies to adopt a policy of not providing tax gross-up payments to executives, except in situations where gross-ups are pursuant to a plan, policy, or arrangement applicable to management employees of the company, such as a relocation or expatriate tax equalization policy. *Proposals seeking to expand executive compensation restrictions beyond those contained in the TARP program for companies seeking to participate in the U.S. Treasury Department's bailout program may be viewed as a symbolic call on companies receiving this relief to adhere to higher compensation standards, a number of which were proposed in earlier drafts of the TARP legislation. The need or desire for compensation restrictions beyond those mandated by statute cannot and should not be applied or adopted in a uniform manner. Accordingly, such proposals will be addressed on a case-by-case basis in accordance

with guidance from ISS. *Guided by the analysis of ISS, proposals seeking the adoption of a policy requiring any future senior executive severance agreements that provide for payments made upon change in control be "double triggered" and not allowing for accelerated vesting of unvested equity awards will be addressed on a <u>case-by-case</u> basis. Change-in-control payouts without loss of job or substantial diminution of job duties (single-triggered) are generally considered poor pay practices and could even result in withheld votes from compensation committee members. The second component of these proposals, the elimination of accelerated vesting, requires consideration of the company's current treatment of equity in change-of-control situations and current employment agreements, including potential poor pay practices such as gross-ups embedded in those agreements.

<u>Expensing Stock Options</u> *<u>Does not support</u> proposals seeking to have a company expense future stock options as this would result in the understatement of the true cost of the dilution and would obscure the company's profitability.

<u>Incorporation Jurisdiction</u> Acknowledging the good governance practices and protections afforded shareholders in the United States, and also noting the financial impact of cost and taxation considerations of incorporating "off shore", *Does not support proposals seeking to dictate the jurisdiction of incorporation. The determination of where to incorporate is a fundamental business decision balancing the combined economic and governance interests of the shareholders that is best left to the Board of Directors.

<u>International Human Rights</u> *<u>Does not support</u> proposals seeking specific action to promote human rights outside the United States. *<u>Abstain</u> on proposals seeking disclosure about international business activities. *<u>Supports</u> the adoption and implementation of the *Global Sullivan Principles* in light of their previous significant success in advancing human rights within U.S. corporate operations in South Africa. *<u>Supports</u> that adoption and implementation of the *MacBride Principles of Fair Employment in Northern Ireland* in light of advancements made within U.S. corporations there to eliminate religious discrimination in employment and hiring. *<u>Supports</u> the adoption and implementation of the *China Business Principles* as being a logical extension of the Sullivan Principles and the McBride Principles that have been effective in improving both the opportunity and condition of employment for workers.

<u>Majority Voting Standard</u> *<u>Does not support</u> reducing the vote threshold for approval of all issues from two-thirds of the shares eligible to vote to a simple majority of the votes cast. While opposed to "supermajority" thresholds of 75%, we are equally comfortable with shareholder approval by the 2/3 of the shares entitled to vote. Lowering the standard to a simple majority of votes cast could result in a near-controlling shareholder or an otherwise minority group of shareholders exercising undue influence or dictating the course of the company which, in our view, is neither in the best interest of all shareholders nor necessarily representative of their wishes.

<u>Military Issues</u> *<u>Abstain</u> on proposals pertaining to military issues/operations or the production of products used by or created for the military.

<u>Poison Pill</u> *<u>Supports</u> proposals seeking to have the creation of future and the extension of current poison pills be subjected to shareholder approval. The redemption of poison pill should be evaluated on a case-by-case basis, therefore *<u>Does not support</u> proposals that bundle the redemption of an existing pill with the shareholder approval of poison pill adoption.

<u>Prearranged Trading Plans</u> *Supports proposals calling for certain principles regarding the use of prearranged trading plans (10b5-1 plans) for executives. These principles include: adoption, amendment, or termination of a 10b5-1 Plan must be disclosed within two business days in a Form 8-K; amendment or early termination of a 10b5-1 Plan is allowed only under extraordinary circumstances, as determined by the board; ninety days must elapse between adoption or amendment of a 10b5-1 Plan and initial trading under the plan; reports on Form 4 must identify transactions made pursuant to a 10b5-1 Plan; and, an executive may not trade in company stock outside the 10b5-1 Plan. In addition, trades under a 10b5-1 Plan must be handled by a broker who does not handle other securities transactions for the executive.

<u>Proxy Process</u> *<u>Does not support</u> proposals seeking to expand the means or criteria for shareholders to gain access to or inclusion in issuer proxy materials unless such modification of process is done pursuant to SEC Rule uniformly applicable to all corporations. *Supports proposals seeking to establish an engagement process between the board of directors and proponents of shareholder proposals that have been supported by a majority of the votes cast.

Radioactive Waste Recognizing that all policies and procedures regarding radioactive waste must comply with regulations promulgated by the NRC, *Supports proposals seeking a renewal or new review of company policy in order to implement processes to reduce vulnerability to catastrophic nuclear accidents as being reasonable and as not imposing undue burden or costs on the company.

<u>Severance Agreement Approval</u> *<u>Supports</u> shareholder approval of severance packages that will provide for benefits greater than 2.5 times compensation (salary & bonus).

Share Retention *Supports proposals seeking the board of directors to adopt a policy requiring that directors and/or executives retain a percentage of shares acquired through equity compensation programs during their employment. However, *Does not support proposals that seek to establish a minimum percentage of shares to be retained. While the percentage should be relatively high, the board of directors should determine what is appropriate for the particular equity compensation programs of the company. *Does not support proposals prohibiting executives from selling shares of company stock during periods in which the company has announced that it may or will be repurchasing shares of its stock. However, *Supports such a proposal when there is a pattern of abuse by executives exercising options or selling shares during periods of share buybacks. *Does not support proposals that seek to require the retention by executives of a significant percent of equity awards obtained through compensation plans for a designated period of years after retirement. Ideally the companies have rigorous stock ownership guidelines and a holding period requirement that encourages significant long-term ownership and meaningful retention as long as executives are employed with the firm. With retirement, such guidelines and requirements should only be applicable to shares recently granted upon retirement. In our view, imposing additional or further restrictions on previously vested shares is inappropriate.

<u>Succession Planning</u> *Supports proposals requesting the board to adopt and disclose the nature of the company succession plan for management. It is imperative that all companies have succession plans in place. It is equally imperative the proprietary and private details of such a plan remain confidential. There can be a balance between keeping shareholders informed of the process and maintaining competitively sensitive information. Unless the proposal is unreasonable in its request for information and material to be disclosed, support should be given to the adoption of a succession program policy and disclosure.

<u>Supplemental Executive Retirement Plans (SERPs)</u> *<u>Supports</u> proposals requesting shareholder approval of extraordinary benefits contained in SERP agreements unless the benefits in the executive pension plan are not excessive when compared to those offered in employee-wide plans. *<u>Supports</u> proposals seeking to limit SERP benefits by limiting the "qualified compensation" used to establish such benefits to the executive's annual salary, exclusive of any incentive or bonus pay.

<u>Tobacco</u> *<u>Does not support</u> proposals advocating the disinvestment of tobacco operations or to otherwise effect the production of tobacco related products. *<u>Supports</u> proposals that seek either a uniform international warning system on the health risks of tobacco use or increased corporate public education activities regarding the health risks of tobacco use. *Review on a <u>case-by-case</u> basis proposals pertaining to issues such as youth smoking, cigarette smuggling and internet sale of cigarettes.

<u>Workers' Rights</u> *Supports proposals directed at the fair treatment of workers and their labor organizations seeking labor/management cooperation and enhance labor/management relations. *Supports the adoption of workplace codes of conduct and rights of employment protecting against child or compulsory labor, discrimination and freedom of association, such as those included in the ILO Conventions, which are in

conformance or even may exceed the local law of a foreign jurisdiction. The fundamental rights of employment protection and workplace safety should be uniformly available to all workers engaged in the production of products and services sold by U.S. corporations regardless of the geographic location of the factory or plant.

Revision History				
Policy Adopted	06/01/03			
Policy Expansion	04/16/04			
Policy Revisions	05/17/04	02/05/07	05/05/10	04/21/14
ž	06/04/04	02/23/07	01/20/11	02/03/16
	08/19/04	03/21/07	04/20/11	12/15/16
	04/07/05	04/09/07	10/11/12	02/17/17
	05/17/05	03/28/08	12/13/12	02/12/18
	03/29/06	04/20/09	04/03/13	